## **EGMONT PAPER 116**

– MAY 2022 –

# The Russian Soldiers' Question Revisited

On the Application and Meaning of Russian Military Conscription in Ukraine

Dr. Joris Van Bladel



## **ABOUT THE EGMONT PAPERS**

The Egmont Papers are published by Egmont – The Royal Institute for International Relations. Founded in 1947 by eminent Belgian political leaders, Egmont is an independent think-tank based in Brussels. Its interdisciplinary research is conducted in a spirit of total academic freedom. A platform of quality information, a forum for debate and analysis, a melting pot of ideas in the field of international politics, Egmont's ambition – through its publications, seminars and recommendations – is to make a useful contribution to the decision-making process. The opinions expressed in this paper are those of the author(s) alone, and they do not necessarily reflect the views of the Egmont Institute.

## **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

Dr Joris Van Bladel studied Social and Military Sciences at the Royal Military academy in Brussels, Slavic Languages and Eastern European cultures at Ghent University, and holds a Doctor of Arts degree from the State University of Groningen. His PhD thesis was entitled: 'The All-volunteer Force in the Russian Mirror: Transformation without Change'.

During and after his military career (1985-2006), he taught courses and guest lectures at several universities, including the Royal Military Academy in Brussels, the University of Amsterdam, Ghent University, The University of Uppsala, and the Technical University of Berlin. He was a guest researcher at the Center of Russian and Eastern European Studies at the University of Toronto and at the German Institute of International and security affairs in Berlin. Currently, he is a member of the Scientific Board of the Austrian Ministry of Defense. He is a guest commentator on questions related to security & defense and Russian affairs.

Joris Van Bladel's areas of expertise include Russian military and strategic culture, the Russian 'soldiers question', security & defense, (asymmetric) threat analysis, and Strategic forecasting.

He joined the Egmont Institute in March 2022 as a Senior Associate Fellow in the Europe in the World progamme.



## **Key Points**

The Russian authorities apply an "algorithm of lies", the Russian armed forces have become a sealed organization, and tactical information about Russia's war in Ukraine is fragmented and unreliable. Hence, definite conclusions concerning the Russian soldier cannot be drawn. Instead, the following observations and trends may be presented:

- Russia's surprise is not the invasion of Ukraine per se. The real surprise is Russia's underperformance in battle.
- The Russian army keeps struggling with the structural problems of the past. As a result, it has exposed its traditional combat behaviour with a high tolerance for losses and the tacit permission to apply brute force.
- Given enough time and means, the brute force of the expendable unprofessional soldier may also achieve victory in battle.
- The study of Russia and its military is, therefore, the study of a stagnant, suboptimal system that, against all odds, endures. This demands a specific analytical methodology.
- The Russian armed forces are a force-in-being going through a transition from a mass army to an all-volunteer force. Currently, about a quarter of the military is conscripted, and approximately 45 percent is contracted. Indeed, about 70 percent are enlisted soldiers. With an officer corps representing about 23 percent of the force, this leaves almost no billets for non-commissioned officers in the Russian military. This organizational structure has a high impact on combat readiness and battle performance.
- Russian society has high esteem and trust in the Russian armed forces. It also supports conscription. Nevertheless, only twenty percent of the youngsters answer the call of duty. Russia is a phony country.
- The current spring recruitment cycle (1 April-15 July 2022) may be considered a more accurate indication of popular support for Putin's war in Ukraine than public opinion research. Russian conscription may be regarded as a referendum and the *voenkomati* as the voting stations.
- Officially, deviant behaviour exposed in phenomena such as *dedovshchina* and *gruppovshchina* is
  under control. There are objective arguments for believing that the conditions in the barracks have
  been improved. However, based on sociological and demographic data, it may be deduced that the
  Russian armed forces are still recruiting the majority of their conscripts (and contract soldiers)
  among the least socially privileged layers of society and Russia's non-Orthodox population. If
  true, traditional deviant behaviour and malpractices may continue until today. Lacking objective,
  organization-wide, and independent data, one cannot deny or confirm the clichés of the past.
  What is left are conjectures.
- The Russian army in Ukraine is showing varying levels of combat readiness. Some units are fully professionalized, while others still have more than fifty percent of conscripted soldiers. Some units are *full ops*, while others miss more than 30 percent of personnel.
- The Russian ground forces count about 30 percent of conscripts in their ranks. However, we have no reliable information about how many conscripts have participated in front-line operations in Ukraine, if at all. Consequently, we have no idea about the impact of conscripts on the battle performance of the Russian army.

- In Ukraine, we observe abandoned soldiers who lack the necessary leadership and command structures to act professionally. Under these conditions, the Russian soldier represents a danger, if not a risk. He is not only a victim of the system but also a potential perpetrator, if not a potential war criminal.
- One of the most urgent problems of the Russian army is one of training and leadership on a tactical level. Thus, the Russian soldiers' problem is larger than the choice between *prizivniki* and *kontraktniki*, as both may perform well if trained and led well. In this sense, the discussion on the all-volunteer force is misplaced; it is a faint, misunderstood imitation of a Western model.
- Under the current conditions, the real meaning of conscript soldiers a contingent of about 220,000 – is that it represents a guaranteed source of recruitment for contract soldiers and, if general mobilization has been announced, a group of soldiers that can be 'lawfully' added to the manpower in Ukraine necessary to achieve victory.
- Therefore, we expect pressure from the military to escalate the conflict rather than to deescalate. Moreover, we observe increased political pressure to expand the contingent of conscripts (up to 300,000). Hence, the war in Ukraine stimulates de-professionalization rather than the professionalization of the Russian armed forces.
- What is left is misery, endless misery as only the dead have seen the war's end.



# Content

Key Points	3
Content	5
List of Tables	5
Introduction	6
The Russian "force-in-being": in transition between the mass army and the all-volunteer force	7
Russia's "one-million-men" force: between ambition and reality	9
Conscript soldiers in the Russian army: between numbers and real-life practice	11
Numbers, numbers, numbers	11
Conscripts and military readiness	11
Life in the barracks	12
Conscription and Russian society	14
The test of battle – Russian soldiers in Ukraine	16
How many conscripted soldiers are there in Ukraine?	16
What is the social-economic background of Russian soldiers in Ukraine?	17
How many conscripted soldiers have been lost in Ukraine?	18
Is there a body bag effect in Russia?	19
The conduct of Russian soldiers in Ukraine	20
Conclusions	22
Bibliography	23
Endnotes	27

# **List of Tables**

Table 1: Number of active troops in the Russian Military per category	9
Table 2: Total number of active troops in the Russian military - Different sources	10
Table 3: Number of Russian personnel losses (end March)	18



"It is one thing to say that a tyrant regards human life as of little worth; it is another, larger thing to say that the bureaucracy the tyrant rules does the same. But it is enormous to say that a malignant bureaucracy has so traumatized its nation that generations of individuals place similar small values on their own lives."<sup>1</sup>

## Introduction

On 10 May 2006, amid the Second Chechen War (1999-2009), Vladimir Putin addressed the Federal Assembly mentioning the problem of military conscription. He bitterly observed that the general staff could barely assemble 55,000 men to fight the Chechen insurgents while the Russian military counted 1,4 million people. *"This is how kids who had never seen combat before were sent to fight"*. This deplorable state of affairs made him make a significant promise: *"I will not forget this ever. And it is our task to make sure that this never happens again"*.<sup>2</sup>

On 8 March 2022, amid the Russian invasion of Ukraine, Putin addressed Russian women on International Women's Day, saying, *"I emphasize that conscript soldiers are not participating in hostilities and will not participate in them. And there will be no additional call-up of reservists"*.<sup>3</sup>

During his reign, Putin's message on military conscription has proven to be consistent.<sup>4</sup> Facts on the ground, however, have shown a different picture. Soon after the start of the Russian-Ukrainian war, on 24 February 2022, Russian conscripts soldiers were caught prisoner, declaring they had no clue about their mission or the exact context in which they were fighting. In Russia, mothers of conscripted soldiers, afraid that their sons would be used as cannon fodder, were anxiously enquiring with the authorities about the whereabouts of their sons. On 9 March 2022, one day after Putin's declaration, General-Major Igor Konashenkov, the spokesperson of the Russian Ministry of Defence (MoD), publicly admitted that conscripts were active on Ukraine soil, saying, *"Unfortunately, we have discovered several facts of the presence of conscripts in units taking part in the special military operation in Ukraine"*.<sup>5</sup> Predictably, he minimized the importance of their deployment and promised to bring the conscripts back to Russia as quickly as possible.

These contradictory observations are both familiar and surprising for those acquainted with Russian defence policy and the Russian soldiers' problem.<sup>6</sup> They are familiar, given Russia's woeful record of its treatment of its soldiers throughout its history. Russian soldiers' life has been notoriously harsh and expendable.<sup>7</sup> However, one might be surprised by the same observation, especially since the Russian military has gone through a decade and a half of military reform and modernization in which professionalization and combat readiness have been given the highest priority.<sup>8</sup>

"And that's the shock", professor Stephen Kotkin, a renowned Russian expert and biographer of Josef Stalin, exclaimed. "The shock is that so much has changed, yet we're still seeing this pattern they can't escape".<sup>9</sup> Kotkin made this remark in the context of Russia's current political developments, confirming Russia's authoritarian tradition. Similarly, in 2004, we labelled Russia's attempt to professionalize its armed forces as a process of "transformation without change."<sup>10</sup> At the time, we reminded the reader that the Russian military was an utterly conservative organization facing considerable resistance to liberate itself from the shackles of its past. We also warned the reader that declarations of the Russian authorities do not necessarily reflect reality and that the mere imitation of western ideas in the Russian context may have perverse outcomes.

Based on our former research and our observation of Russia's military conduct in Ukraine, we will re-assess the Russian soldiers' problem. As such, we will focus on military, social, and political aspects related to Russia's practice of military conscription. Since we consider this phenomenon a magnifying glass through which one can observe Russian society, we hope to provide insights concerning Russia's military organization, military mentality, public opinion, and civil-military relations relevant to the current crisis in Ukraine.

Caution, however, should be observed. As we now witness the world's "first TikTok war", it might be clear that our observations are incomplete, indirect, and prone to manipulation and fabrication.<sup>11</sup> Moreover, after a period of relative openness in the 1990s, which had more to do with chaos than with deliberate preference, the Russian military has become a "sealed organization" – a prison, as Anna Politkovskaya once noted<sup>12</sup> – walled in by an increasingly restrictive law and a rigorous campaign of censorship and intimidation.<sup>13</sup> On top of that, one must remember that Russian politics is steered by propaganda and status anxiety, blurring the distinction between ambition and reality.<sup>14</sup> As a result, on military affairs especially, official declarations and state-managed media outlets are often misleading, inaccurate, and, thus, unreliable. As a result, we sometimes have to report that we cannot draw definite conclusions based on the available (open) sources. This might be disappointing, but we prefer to say that we are ignorant rather than confirming our own opinions based on unsubstantiated proof.

# The Russian "force-in-being": in transition between the mass army and the all-volunteer force

Since 7 May 1992, the official founding date of the Russian armed forces, Russia has struggled with a manpower problem as it has gone through a chaotic and rudderless period of (radical) demobilization, downsizing, and restructuring.<sup>15</sup> These developments were imposed by the collapse of the Soviet Union and, thus, by chaos rather than well-considered choice. Under these circumstances, one can barely speak about reform. Yet, throughout this period, one fundamental reform question has kept haunting the Russian high command: should the traditional conscription system of mass mobilization remain in place, or should the Russian army modernize and transform into an all-volunteer force?

The choice between *prizivniki* (conscript soldiers) and *kontraktniki* (contract soldiers) is a choice that goes beyond the mere payment of soldiers. It touches upon vital questions such as the war one is preparing for, the intrinsic meaning of "the professional soldier", the society in which the military is acting, and the relationship between the political and military elite. Russia's recruitment practice must thus be considered as part of a *Gestalt* – a structured whole, of which the sum is more than the composing parts – providing insight into Russian (military) posture, its organizational culture, and its civil-military relations.

The characteristics of the main types of armed forces under discussion may be outlined as follows:

Mass armies reflect the dominant societal trends such as industrialization, the rise of nation-states (and nationalism), and the existence of large bureaucratic organizations. In this context, nations are mobilized to fight each other in total, industrialized, symmetric wars steered by deep battle theory. The emphasis lies on the ground forces, which constitute the least technologically advanced of all the branches, yet the most significant force in the military. The chain of command is linear, centralized, and hierarchical, comparable with practices in industrial society. The economy, the education system, and the nation's militarized culture all support the preparation and waging of the next war. Conscription is the primary method of recruitment. Skeleton military units provide basic military training, impose the values of the state, and, ultimately, supply the reserve forces. In times of crisis, these large

reserve forces, supported by massive strategic arsenals, are mobilized to fight wars of attrition. This means that the military has a crucial state-building function besides its prominent military role. As a result, the military is one of the leading state institutions in society, receiving high status and esteem as well as a prioritized position in the allocation of state means.<sup>16</sup>

The all-volunteer force is a much smaller, more diverse, highly mobile, and agile force that anticipates rapid changes in a globalized world. Risks, complexity, and unpredictability go with the virtual and information society. Therefore, the military is a highly flexible force in a state of permanent readiness. It has been steered by theories such as "network-centric warfare" and "sixth-generation warfare", in which the development of command, control, communications, computer, intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (C4ISR) systems and firepower in support of relatively small groups of combat units is vital. Precision overrules mass in all its applications. Horizontal communication is emphasized more than vertical communication. Personal initiative, trust, and respect are necessary attitudes for military success. Therefore, this organization requires highly trained personnel with higher educational qualifications, possessing intrinsic motivation. Professional soldiers – men and women – become valuable assets, not just expendable cannon fodder. The position of the all-volunteer force and its status in society is somewhat marginalized as not the whole nation is mobilized to support it. Moreover, far-away conflicts are not in the immediate interests of their citizens. Hence, society is less militarized.<sup>17</sup>

Russian strategists are well aware of these developments.<sup>18</sup> The Russian military has never lacked the intellectual capacity or theoretical insights to understand modern warfare's organizational consequences. Russian history has produced several brilliant strategists and revolutionary military thinkers, including Alexander Suvorov, Alexander Svechin, and Vasily Sokolovsky, to name just a few.<sup>19</sup> However, confronted with its Soviet legacy, imposing a materiel-focused rather than a human-focused mindset, the Russian military has proven to be a conservative institution, reluctant to change. As a result, from 1991 to 2007, the Russian army remained an outdated and ineffective organization. This state of affairs was also visible on the battlefield when the Russian military underperformed in Chechnya and Georgia.<sup>20</sup>

In October 2008, Minister of Defence Anatoly Serdyukov and Chief of Staff Army General Nikolai Makarov presented a radical new reform plan and, in 2011, an ambitious rearmament and modernization programme.<sup>21</sup> Serdyukov's "perspective look" expressed a clear and coherent set of goals allowing for a systemic change in the Russian Armed Forces.<sup>22</sup> Despite the usual organizational resistance,<sup>23</sup> the deeply entrenched idea of the mass army was left behind as one of the end goals of Serdyukov's plan, established somewhere in 2020, was the all-volunteer force or fully professionalized army. This has been a revolutionary development in Russian military affairs, justifying Serdyukov's phrase: Russia's "New look" armed forces (*novyj oblik vooruzhennyh sil*).

Still, despite a period of reform and modernization of about 15 years, in 2022, Russia maintains a hybrid recruitment system engaging both contract and conscript soldiers. In military organizational studies, this type of organization is called a "force-in-being", a military organization in a state of transformation between a mass army and an all-volunteer force.<sup>24</sup> There are structural and institutional reasons explaining this situation.

First and foremost, Russia's path toward the all-volunteer force has been determined by structural constraints imposed by Russian society, including economic, demographic, and societal limitations. In 2021, this led both Minister of Defence Shoigu and Colonel-General Yevgeny Burdinsky to declare that, for the time being, a fully contract army was too expensive. <sup>25</sup> Secondly, there is still no consensus within the Russian high command to abolish conscription altogether. There still are conservative voices who suffer from what Jeffrey Michaels calls "the Barbarossa syndrome". This is the fear that Russia could be the victim of a surprise attack either from the West (NATO) or the South (China).<sup>26</sup> In that case, Russia must be

able to mobilize a large reserve force to counter this attack. Moreover, these voices emphasize the critical task of the armed forces to discipline the Russian youth and educate them on military and patriotic values. The "red army ghost" has not left the Russian General Staff entirely.

Despite this societal and political reality, Vladimir Putin has regularly reiterated his promise of the full professionalization of the military. However, it is quite telling that Vladimir Putin made this promise in 2001, 2007, 2012, 2017, 2018, and 2019. These years corresponded with Russia's electoral seasons or periods when Putin's approval ratings were under pressure.<sup>27</sup> Apparently, Putin considers the issue of military conscription a sensitive issue that influences his status as a strong leader. According to the popular myth of the "good tsar who stands above the bad Boyars", he has to protect the conscripted soldiers against the abuses of the military elite. But also, the Russian president, so it seems, struggles with the discrepancy between ambition and reality.

# Russia's "one-million-men" force: between ambition and reality

As of 1 January 2018, the total number of active military personnel (*Shtatnaja chislennost' voennosluzhashchikh*) is 1,013,628 as established by presidential decree Nr. 555 (3 November 2017).<sup>28</sup> The "regular number" fixed by law is a rather theoretical number used to plan budget expenditure for salaries and other payments to military personnel. The actual number (*real'naja chislennost'*) is lower as some posts remain vacant, and for some positions, one person may occupy a combination of billets.

Deduced from several recent statements issued by the Russian MoD and General Staff, the manpower target is 966,000, and the actual number is approximately 910,000.<sup>29</sup>

Category	Targeted	%	Actual	%
Officers	220,000	23 %	211,000	23 %
Warrant officers (praporshchiki)	50,000	5 %	49,500	5 %
Contract Soldiers (kontraktniki)	435,000	45 %	430,650	47 %
Conscripts (prizivniki)	261,000	27 %	220,000	24 %
Total	966,000		911,150	
Reserve Force	2,000,000		200,000	

Table 1: Number of active troops in the Russian Military per category

Based on these figures, about 23 percent of the Russian military has an officer rank, and about 71 percent are enlisted. Sixty-six percent of the enlisted soldiers are contracted, while 33 percent are conscripted soldiers. In total, nearly a quarter of the military is still conscripted. Compared with the situation in the 1990s and 2000s, which showed an officer-heavy organization, this personnel structure shows a somewhat normalized pyramidal form. (It was indeed one of the main objectives of Serdyukov's reform initiative to streamline the organizational structure by undoing the organization of approximately 150,000 officers.)

However, despite attempts to establish one, the Russian military does not have a well-developed professional NCO corps.<sup>30</sup> This reality and the lack of a sufficient number, and the lack of experience, of junior officers make the Russian enlisted soldiers somewhat "abandoned" and "self-reliant". This structural reality has implications in terms of command and control, combat readiness, and the organizational culture of the Russian military.

Besides these officially reported figures, other sources publish different estimates of manpower. In 2022, the authoritative Military Balance reported a total number of 900,000 active troops in the military. The CIA factbook (March 2022 edition) set this number lower, at approximately 850,000 total active-duty troops and 200,000 reserve forces.<sup>31</sup>

On 30 March 2022, a noteworthy article appeared in the online newspaper Novye Izvestia, discussing the spring recruitment season 2022 of the Russian military. It said that *"the number of military personnel in the country should be 1 million, while their real number is less than 800 thousand"*.<sup>32</sup> Concretely, the article mentioned that the military lacked about 225,000 people (especially in the coastal troops and the troops for chemical, biological, and radiation protection.) This would mean that it could count only on approximately 790,000 active troops.

This number below 800,000 returned in an article published by the Russian version of Gogov, a web application connecting governments and citizens by posting official government information. In 2018, the number of military personnel was 794,000.<sup>33</sup> These figures differ significantly differ from the official MoD number of 910,000.

Based on open sources, the following estimates are the actual numbers of active troops in the Russian military in 2022. These numbers suggest a difference between the reported and actual numbers of active manpower in the military.

	RUS MoD	Mil Balance	CIA World Factbook	Novye Izvestia
Active troops	910,000	900,000	850,000	790,000
% conscripts	24%	24%	26%	28%

Table 2: Total number of active troops in the Russian military - Different sources

Why devote so much attention to the observed discrepancy between targeted and actual numbers or between ambition and reality? First of all, to indicate that official figures from open sources are potentially misleading. Moreover, this discrepancy creates perverse effects in everyday practice. People under pressure to achieve (unrealistic) targets will use "survival strategies" to realise their goals.

This seems to be the case with the recruitment of conscripted soldiers. In the biannual recruitment seasons, the *voenkomati* – the local military selection and recruitment boards – that do not achieve their recruitment targets have been known in the past to go out into the street to check youngsters ad random. If eligible for military service, they bring these youngsters manu militari to the *voenkomati* or even directly to the assembly points from which they are sent to the units.

The same coping strategy has been reported concerning the recruitment of contract soldiers. Because the MoD has imposed unrealistic recruitment targets for contract soldiers, it has turned out that the primary source of recruitment for contract soldiers is the pool of conscript soldiers. It has been testified that once the drafted soldiers are in the barracks and at the mercy of their commanders, they have been put under moral and physical pressure to sign up as *kontraktniki*. Even though this practice may help achieve the recruitment targets, the question remains if this brings the best soldiers with the appropriate motivation to the units.



# Conscript soldiers in the Russian army: between numbers and real-life practice

### NUMBERS, NUMBERS, NUMBERS...

The target number for conscript soldiers is transparent as twice a year it is published in preparation for the spring (April-July) and autumn (October-December) recruitment seasons. From 2018 on, this figure has been relatively stable at approximately 260,000 conscripts per year.<sup>34</sup> On 31 March 2022, Putin signed a decree for the spring draft season, fixing the target at 134,500 conscripts, comparable to the spring draft number in 2021.<sup>35</sup> With an effective enlistment of 220,000 soldiers, as mentioned by Shoigu in December 2021, this would mean that 85 percent of the scheduled billets are filled. The other 40,000 conscripts are unavailable or sent to other security departments, including the Ministry of Internal Affairs, the FSB, and other power institutions.

Most of the Russian conscripts in the military are enlisted in the ground forces and serve in all types of army units, even the most operational units such as airborne troops and *Spetznaz*, though not in the same proportion. For instance, in the airborne forces (VDV), in 2020, of a total strength of 45,000 active men, about 8,200 were conscripts (18 percent) and 32,800 were contract soldiers (72 percent). The *Spetznaz* units still use conscripts with a comparable percentage of draftees (15 to 20 percent). Alternatively, there are units with a much higher rate of conscripts, possibly up to 50 percent. Moreover, there may be fully professionalized subunits in larger units (for instance, battalions in a Brigade or BTG – Battalion Tactical Group), while others remain with a higher level of conscripts (up to 70 percent). Therefore, it is impossible to determine the number of conscripts used in each unit based on open sources: it may vary from zero to 75 percent. Thus, linearly extrapolating the number of 24 percent of conscripts over all the units of the Russian services and units may draw a wrong picture of the Russian military.

#### **CONSCRIPTS AND MILITARY READINESS**

As of 1 January 2008, the service period for conscripts has been fixed at one year.<sup>36</sup> This affects the combat readiness and cohesion of the Russian Armed Forces. If we consider a period of 3 months of training to prepare a soldier from the individual to the company/squadron level in a Mechanized Infantry unit (or Motor Rifle unit) and a period of 3 to 6 months to prepare the same soldier for a specific operation as standard, it might be clear that a service period of 12 months is too short to fight in (offensive) large-scale, high-intensity conflicts. Moreover, the vast turnover of soldiers in the units undermines their cohesion and operability.

However, also here, nuance is called for. The combat readiness of conscripts is not only determined by the time soldiers serve. Even before 2008, when conscripts were serving 24 months, military readiness showed to be substandard. This is well demonstrated during the Chechnyan wars (1994-1996 and 2000-2009).<sup>37</sup> Thus, military readiness, both for conscript and contract soldiers, depends first and foremost on the level of instruction, training, and motivation/empowerment of the soldier, and not just on the period of service. The Ukraine forces prove that soldiers may be very effective on the battlefield with a minimal period of instruction. This observation has several consequences:

- Replacing conscripted soldiers with contracted soldiers without changing the organizational culture is no guarantee of improving combat readiness.
- Replacing conscripted soldiers with contracted soldiers to avoid loss of status or societal indignation is a wrong motivation. It has nothing to do with the foundations of an all-volunteer force.

- The professionalization of soldiers is a military issue rather than a financial one. Untrained professional soldiers form a kind of contradiction in terminus. Paying soldiers for the sake of paying without proper training, instruction, and leadership result in a mercenary army (*nayomnaya armiya*) rather than a professional army.
- Not being able or willing to send one's conscripted soldiers into "hot zones" is a waste of resources, and cripples the combat readiness of the military, in particular when conscripted soldiers staff a quarter of the organization.<sup>38</sup>
- Therefore, the discussion about the professionalization of the Russian Armed Forces in terms of combat readiness is, to a certain extent, a misplaced discussion. The conditions preparing soldiers for combat have first and foremost to do with the organization's structure and culture, revealing how soldiers are treated. Both conscript and contract soldiers may perform well if led with respect and trust. Therefore, not the level of payment is the most critical issue. The way soldiers are fed, clothed, housed, informed, engaged, trained, motivated, etc., is fundamental to evaluating the Russian military's level of professionalization and thus combat readiness.

Besides the theoretical discussion about using contract soldiers instead of conscripts, there is a convenient reason to maintain conscription. About 37 percent of the posts in some units are unfilled.<sup>39</sup> The availability of conscripts ensures a pool of soldiers guaranteed by law who can fill these places. Conscription is thus maintained out of necessity. This might be why some State Duma Defence committee members have been lobbying for an increased number of conscription billets of up to 300,000 per year (instead of the current 260,000).<sup>40</sup> In other words, there is political pressure to increase rather than decrease the pool of conscripted soldiers.

#### LIFE IN THE BARRACKS

In the 1990s and 2000s, the situation of the Russian conscript soldier was notoriously harsh, which contributed to and sustained the negative spiral the Russian military found itself in. As draft-dodging became a general practice among youngsters, only the most socially deprived youngsters ended up in the barracks, which, in its turn, only made the situation in the barracks worse. Life in the barracks was brutal at best and mortal at worst. The Russian military's "peacetime deaths" scandal was a well-known and documented fact.<sup>41</sup> Besides the abuse of their superiors, Russian soldiers were the victim of *dedovshchina*,<sup>42</sup> the systematic abuse of younger soldiers by their *dedy* – their "grandfathers" or elder colleagues – and *gruppovshchina*,<sup>43</sup> referring to violent clashes among ethnic groups and the (racist-inspired) abuse of ethnic minorities.

What can be said on these issues anno 2022? Unfortunately, not that much with certainty. There are indications that the social conditions in the military have improved in the last decade. The reduction of the service period to one year, Serdyukov's and Shoigu's reform efforts imposing the professionalization of the Russian soldier, and the genuine efforts of Minister of Defence Shoigu to invest in the human capital of the military have most probably contributed to an improvement of the conditions of the Russian soldiers, both contracted and conscripted.

Lately, the General Staff has reported that the quality of the conscripted soldiers has improved, suggesting that the negative spiral the Russian military found itself in in the past has been reversed into a positive turn. It is said that the physical fitness, education level, age, etc., of the enlisted cohort are improving. In 2021, for example, it was reported that 20 percent of the cohort had a university diploma, 33 percent had a diploma of graduation from a technical school, and the physical condition of the soldiers has significantly increased over the last years.<sup>44</sup> Never shy to emphasize his achievements, Shoigu has declared that *"the social issues of servicemen and their family members are being successfully resolved"*.<sup>45</sup>

Most observers confirm that the situation of the Russian soldiers has improved. The 2022 Military Balance, for example, noted in the most general terms that "Morale has been improved because of better pay, terms and conditions, and greater

*prestige associated with military service*".<sup>46</sup> However, other voices, primarily situated in Russia's liberal opposition camp, contradict the abovementioned views.<sup>47</sup> Based on the social stratification "Four Russias" (*chetyre rossia*) of the Russian geographer Natalia Zubarevich,<sup>48</sup> Mikhail Pirogovsky claims that the rank-and-file soldiers are still coming from the Russian regions beyond the big cities, where he graphically characterizes life as follows:

"Born there? Your alcoholic father has quite possibly been beating up your granny for her \$US150 pension, and junkies were doing salt in the back of your class in the eighth grade. Collection of scrap metal was an honourable alternative to petty theft, though the metal had to be stolen anyway. Your social circle was all sporting Adidas tracksuits; a third had done jail time. Chances are, you knew someone who killed someone. You sure knew someone who drank themselves to death (maybe it was your dad). And in lieu of the older generation to look up to, you got dames with permed hair, bloated from their cheap macaroni diet, hunched and dead-eyed before they turn forty. Somewhere, people were driving Ferraris, but you stood as much chance of becoming them as hitching a ride on the SpaceX Dragon. Not that you know what it is".<sup>49</sup>

This depressing portrait of small-town and rural life in Russia – corresponding with Natalia Zubarevich's "second and third Russia," where over 50 percent of the Russian population resides – is quite cliché and, therefore, somewhat charged. Yet, the dissident writer Viktor Yerofeyev confirms the observation, stating that the Russian military is recruiting most of its enlisted soldiers – contracted and conscripted – from the most deprived regions of Russia.<sup>50</sup> If true, and we refer to this later in our text, this would suggest that the official reports concerning the quality of the recruits are overstating the facts and that, consequently, the risk of violence and other kinds of deviant behaviour remains high in the military.

Another example of a known structural problem within the military may illustrate the blurred line between ambition and reality. Indeed, official announcements of the MoD do not mention issues related to the recruitment of ethnic minorities. In 2019, however, Marlene Laruelle had predicted that "in about 10 to 20 years, the majority of conscripts to the Russian army will be of Muslim background".<sup>51</sup> Moreover, it is a well-known fact that youngsters residing in the Caucasus, especially Dagestan, are very eager to join the military.<sup>52</sup> This has to do with their deprived socio-economic situation and traditional mentality, showing high esteem for martial and militaristic values.<sup>53</sup> Their eagerness to join the military was even curtailed in the period of increased threat of Muslim extremism. Yet, in times of manpower problems, such as Russia is currently facing, one cannot imagine that the military would refuse voluntary candidates to join the armed forces. In other words, contrary to the silence of the MoD, demographic and socio-economic data suggest that there must be many soldiers with a Muslim background in the barracks. What does this say about the problem of *gruppovshchina* or the treatment of these soldiers in an institution strongly affiliated with the Russian Orthodox church? Frankly, we do not know with certainty, and what remains are just (strong) conjectures.

However it may be, it is difficult to come to an unambiguous, firm conclusion on the conditions of life in the Russian barracks. As we have already noted, this has to do with the fact that the military has become an increasingly untransparent organization. In this context, it is essential to remark that the Soldiers' Mothers, an NGO focusing on the rights of conscript soldiers and one of the significant sources of information on life in the barracks, has lately been qualified as a "foreign agent".<sup>54</sup> As a result, democratic control of the Russian Armed Forces has been lost, civil-military relations have been disturbed, and information about the Russian military is severely censored. Russia's authoritarian reflex is also visible through the eyes of the Russian soldier.

In short, many observers assume that the Russian soldiers' social conditions have improved compared to the period 1990-2008. There are reasons to trust this opinion. Yet, counter-indications and anectodical examples suggest that life in the barracks is still unnecessarily strenuous and challenging. We lack objective, independent, and organization-wide information about *dedovshchina* and *gruppovshchina*. As a result, life in the barracks remains an "unknown known".

## **Conscription and Russian society**

The state using conscription to man its forces establishes a direct connection between the military and society. This should be good news in a situation where democratic control is allowed. Potentially, the mass army is considered a more democratic institution than an all-volunteer force.<sup>55</sup> Yet, in Russia, the problem is different: the democratic benefits and rights related to conscription are ignored, if not denied. Nevertheless, the way society thinks about its military might indicate the community's support for the military and its leadership.

Based on public opinion surveys, the following trends concerning the military, the perceived threats, and general worldview are noticed:<sup>56</sup>

- 1. The military is the institution with the highest status in Russian society, comparable with the approval rates of president Putin. Besides, it is pretty revealing that political parties, NGOs, unions, etc. organizations, that is, which give substance to a healthy democratic system have the lowest status in Russian society.
- 2. There is also a high trust in the military, as, in May 2021, about 85 percent of the Russian population are convinced the armed forces could protect Russia in case of a real threat from other countries, while only 11 percent said it could not.
- 3. About 69 percent of the population subscribe to the statement that the breakup of the Soviet Union was a bad thing for Russia.
- 4. About 80 percent of the Russian people have (very) negative views of the United States and NATO.
- 5. The overwhelming majority of the Russian public supports Putin's foreign policy on China, the United States, Ukraine, and Europe. They believe Russia is an essential counterbalance to the West (85 percent), whose values clash with Russian values (73 percent).

In the specific context of the soldiers' problem, recent polls about conscription show the following results:<sup>57</sup>

- Conscription has received increased societal support. In May 2021, for example, 61 percent answered that "every real man should serve in the army", and 23 percent said, "Military service is a duty to the state, even if it doesn't meet personal interest". Thus, an overwhelming part of the Russian population (85 percent) has a favourable opinion of conscription. In contrast, only 12 percent of the Russian population confirmed that "military service is pointless and it is necessary to try to avoid it by all means". (In 1997, this was 24, and in 2014, 15 percent).
- 2. If one asks Russian society about the all-volunteer force, then it shows that 34 percent support this type of armed force. In contrast, almost half (48 percent) of Russian society supports the mixed force-in-being model, and only a small minority support the mass conscript army like in the USSR (17 percent).

Public opinion about conscription may be surprising. However, based on our research in the 1990s and 2000s, this is not that surprising. Even when conscription was the subject of a critical societal debate and many cases of abuse in the military barracks were exposed, public opinion showed relatively high support for military conscription. In 1997, for example, 69 percent of the Russian population had a favourable idea of conscription.<sup>58</sup> However – and this is the point – there is a vast

difference between talking about conscription in the abstract and being selected to serve oneself. In practice, in Russia, draft-dodging is still a widespread practice. Once people receive their convocation letter for military service and they have to present themselves to the medical selection commission (*Voenkomat*), one may observe the application of a series of strategies to avoid military service. Familial, educational, and medical arguments are legal reasons for military service deferment. If these deferment reasons do not apply, physicians, psychiatrists, lawyers, even members of the *voenkomat*, and other network relations are addressed to get removed from active duty. As a result, only 20 percent of the draft cohort serves in the Russian army. In other words, about 80 percent of eligible men have some form of deferment or exemption from military service. (In 2001, this was about 88 percent). The military authorities try to counter draft-dodging with both charm and coercion. In the mid-2010s, several measures were taken to improve the communication between the *voenkomati* and the citizens. As such, telephone and internet lines have been installed to facilitate communication between the youngsters, their families, and the military authorities. The military has also announced to minimize the risks of COVID during military service. More recently, especially since the war in Ukraine, more repressive measures have been taken. As such, it is forbidden for lawyers to offer their service to young men to avoid military duty, a service that, until 2021, was widely advertised.

In general terms, one may conclude that Russian society is a conservative society that supports military values and a nationalistic worldview.<sup>59</sup> This reminds us of a sociological debate that has been ongoing in Russia since the mid-1990s and that, in 2019, was fired up once more. Indeed, in 2019, public opinion research showed that Stalin received the highest esteem in Russia among Russian/Soviet heroes since this opinion was investigated in the 1990s. As a result, some sociologists qualified the Russian mass person as both conformist and authoritarian. Disappointed with the failed democratic experiment in Russia, Yuri Levada, a renowned Russian sociologist and founder of the Levada public opinion centre, called his compatriots "servile double-thinkers with no morality". Put less aggressively, he said, "[Russians] not only tolerate deception, but are willing to be deceived, and even require self-deception for their preservation". These characterizations go back to his research in which he postulated the existence of "the wily man", "Soviet man" (Sovietsky chelovek), "Red Man", exposing what is called a "sovki" mindset.<sup>60</sup> This personality type is supposed to be imposed by the Soviet system that endures until today in Russian society. It is a latent mindset that in the Putin regime has been cultivated by a relentless indoctrination campaign supported by the state media, the school system with its revisionist curriculum, a specific narrative of elite politicians, and the military. It is also the mindset that Svetlana Alexievich, the Belarusian writer and 204 Nobel prize winner, describes in her magistral book Second-Hand Time, the Last of the Soviets.<sup>61</sup> The Russian psychologist Aleksandr Asmolov confirms this view, claiming that Russians remain "Soviet people" based on three deep structures: "a cult of the Centre", which gave rise to the cult of personality, a world defined as one of permanent crisis and conflict, and "a flight from freedom" and decision-making.62

Suppose one subscribes to this "theory of the Soviet man", it may explain the high and consistent societal support for military conscription, Putin and his worldview, and Russia's "special operation in Ukraine" (*sic*). Indeed, contrary to what many in the West may wish for, since the beginning of the war in Ukraine, Russians seem to support Putin's war with increased commitment.<sup>63</sup> It goes beyond the scope of our discussion to elaborate on this thought. Yet, it may be wise to consider these reflections:

- It is dangerous to take your wishes as a norm to forecast your opponent's behaviour.
- Because they do not tolerate correction mechanisms (checks and balances), dictatorships endure until they collapse. Most often, this collapse is total, immediate, and unexpected. In this context, public opinion research is relative, as what people say might differ from what they think or do.

- The real art of forecasting is not to announce "the end of Putin", but to determine the moment of collapse of the Russian regime and state system based on evidence rather than wishful thinking.
- The main difficulty is that the study of Russia is, in essence, the study of a stagnant system, a system on the brink of collapse that, against all odds, endures. In this case, the resulting research questions are: what are the (formal and informal) coping strategies of such a system, and what are the limits of these strategies?

## The test of battle – Russian soldiers in Ukraine

We have mentioned that the study of conscription and the recruitment of Russian soldiers in the Russian armed forces is an increasingly difficult task, leaving us with many open questions and several conjectures about the state of the Russian armed forces. As mentioned, this mostly has to do with the closedness of the military organization and the "algorithm of lies"<sup>64</sup> imposed by the Russian state.

Studying the life and conduct of the Russian soldier on Ukrainian soil is even more difficult, as this imposes focusing on the tactical level. Unfortunately, on this level especially, open-source information is anecdotal, fragmented, and polluted by propaganda and misinformation. Nonetheless, we will discuss three relevant issues related to the Russian soldier in Ukraine: the number of conscripts used during the Russian operation in Ukraine, the number of soldiers lost during this campaign, and the phenomenon of brutality and other expressions of deviant conduct as shown by the Russian soldiers on campaign.

### HOW MANY CONSCRIPTED SOLDIERS ARE THERE IN UKRAINE?

We assume that 22 to 24 percent of the Russian armed forces are conscripted soldiers. Most of them are in the land forces. This means that this percentage may be as high as 30 percent in this component. Moreover, the portion of soldiers in the units is uneven, meaning that some units may have only contract soldiers while others have more than 50 percent of conscripted soldiers. In short, it is tough, if not impossible, to determine precisely the number of conscripts active in Ukraine. Instead, here are a couple of thoughts on this issue.

Contrary to what is sometimes reported in the media, it is wrong to apply a linear extrapolation concerning the number of conscripts in Ukraine. Assuming a build-up of a force of about 190,000 soldiers around Ukraine, one cannot simply deduce that 57,000 (30%) of this force are conscripts.

It is undeniable that conscripts have been active on the ground in Ukraine. The embarrassing incident of 9 March, where the Russian Ministry of Defence publicly acknowledged this fact, contradicting the President's claims of the day before, speaks for itself. Moreover, broadcasted testimonies of Russian conscripts captured by the Ukrainian forces provide evidence of this reality.

It is remarkable that after mid-March, the issue of conscripted soldiers became less prominent, if not absent from the daily situation reports in the media. What does this mean? Is the Russian conscripted soldier redrawn from the frontline? Have they been brought back to Russian territory as demanded by the Russian president? There may be arguments to believe this, as the president threatened legal prosecution for those responsible for sending conscripts to Ukraine. Yet, investigations of Russian journalists and volunteers – mentioned in more detail below – show that at least two conscripts have died on Ukraine territory in April 2022. One conscript came from Bashkiria and the other from the Altai Territory. They were drafted in November 2021 and, thus, had served barely three months when the war started.<sup>65</sup>

However, the basic fact remains that the pool of conscript soldiers (220,000) remains an essential part of the human capital in the Russian military and the primary reservoir of "reserves" to reinforce the contingent deployed in Ukraine. Retired US Army General Kevin Ryan deduced that in the short term, the Russian military needed about 16 percent of the conscript pool, or about 35,000, to reinforce the operation in Ukraine.<sup>66</sup> (The question remains if this number can be covered by other sources, including *Kadyrovtsy*, mercenaries from the Middle East, and others.<sup>67</sup> Whatever the result of these efforts, it might be clear that this will not improve the cohesion and coordination within the Russian armed forces). Therefore, we anticipate the following:

- An increased pressure on conscripts to become contracted soldiers.
- An increased pressure from the military to escalate the conflict, urging the Kremlin to call for a general mobilization of the country. This allows deploying conscripts in Ukraine without legal constraints, under the condition that these draftees have received military training for three months. Andrei Soldatov and Irina Borgan have remarked on the first contours of this possible scenario. They claim that the military is very unhappy with the Kremlin's decision to shift the strategic goals and enter a second campaign stage focusing on the Southern and Donbas regions. Instead, the military wanted to stay with the initial maximalist plan to conquer Kyiv.<sup>68</sup>

Contrary to what we may expect, the manpower crisis of the Russian military in Ukraine is not necessarily a reason to de-escalate or find a diplomatic solution to the conflict. Quite contradictory, Russia's lack of available soldiers may be an impetus to call for total war.

### WHAT IS THE SOCIAL-ECONOMIC BACKGROUND OF RUSSIAN SOLDIERS IN UKRAINE?

As mentioned above, we assume that the soldiers in the Russian armed forces are in majority recruited in socially and economically deprived regions. Based on a data set collected by hackers collectives *Anonimus* and *Inform Napalm* and analyzed by the Ukrainian journalist collective *Texty* of 97,000 Russian soldiers belonging to the Eastern Military District we may have an indication of the social background of soldiers serving in Ukraine. Indeed, the analysis shows that about 20,000 of the hacked list are serving or have served in Ukraine.<sup>69</sup> This is about ten percent of the contingent deployed in Ukraine. It is important to note, though, that this analysis is not a representative study of the Russian armed forces active in Ukraine. It just provides some indications.

Based on the ethnic background of those who are or have been deployed in Ukraine, it is noted that Buryats, Udmurts, and Dagestanians are overrepresented in Ukraine. The regions from which these minorities come are known for their socioeconomically deprivation. The author of this study has mentioned several aspects of this condition: high unemployment rates (for example, Dagestan has an unemployment rate of 13.9 percent and Buryatia 9.8 percent), low-income levels; many people living below the poverty line; lower standard of living than average; receiving high federal subsidies; and the lack of warm toilets in schools (In 2021, Dagestan, Buryatia, Khabarovsk Krai were mentioned among the regions where the largest number of schools do not have warm toilets with sewers.). In short, these data, indicative as they may be, confirm our conjectures as mentioned above.

What does this mean? Are soldiers coming from deprived regions determined to be bad soldiers? On the contrary, one would say. Under the right conditions, these people may be excellent (professional) soldiers fit for the hardship of the military profession. As in many states, the military may be considered an institution that promotes social mobility and provides shelter for those who need it the most. The question remains if the Russian armed forces provide the necessary institutional trust – this is leadership, training, and discipline - to safeguard this shelter. To ask this question is to answer it.

#### HOW MANY CONSCRIPTED SOLDIERS HAVE BEEN LOST IN UKRAINE?

For tactical and psychological reasons, the number of casualties and soldiers killed is an important indicator to claim success or suffer defeat in war. It is the ultimate manifestation of the drama of war. Therefore, it is a number that is easily subject to influence the population's mood and the military on all sides of the conflict. This is also apparent in the Ukrainian war. The Ukraine government claims that the Russian army has lost about 23,000 soldiers. Western sources estimate losses at some 15,000, although it is unclear if these figures represent only those killed in action or include the wounded and prisoners. Officially, the Russian military admits to 1,351 losses. Nobody can verify these numbers with any certainty.<sup>70</sup>

The most interesting information on this issue has come from the Russian investigative journalists and volunteers who have examined the Russian losses in Ukraine based on publicly available information in Russia; this is from publications on social media, the media, and the websites of the state bodies. The cited numbers are not the total losses, yet they reveal interesting trends.<sup>71</sup>

The investigators examined 1,744 service members killed in action at the end of March. This is more than the Ministry of Defence had officially admitted. Not all losses are reported by the press, relatives, local authorities, or educational institutions. The actual number must be (much) higher.

Type of Unit	Total number	officer	enlisted
Airborne	351	76	275
Motorized Rifle troops	308	62	246
Tank Troops	117	28	89
Marines	91	12	79
National Guard	78	13	65
Artillery	49	12	37
Special forces	45	14	31
Military pilots	27	22	5
Engineering troops	24	9	15
Sailors	15	3	12
Other troops	57	14	43
No data	582	52	530
Total	1,744	317	1,427

The following table, deduced from the study mentioned above, represents the origin of the units in which the losses are suffered:

Table 3: Number of Russian personnel losses (end March)

Based on this table, the following remarks can be made:

• 317 officers have been killed, of which 44 have the rank of lieutenant colonel and above. (This is 18 percent of the losses). This number may be an overestimation since dead officers receive more attention in the media than enlisted men killed in action. It also shows that the Russian armed forces are an officers-led organization on a tactical level.

- Airborne forces, marines, and special forces, Russia's most combat-ready forces, have suffered the most losses. 351 airborne soldiers, of which 76 officers, have been killed, mainly in the Northern area nearby Kyiv. 91 marines have been killed, mainly in the Southern region, nearby Mariupol. And 45 special forces soldiers (of which 25 GRU) were killed.
- There are also registered losses that do not strictly belong to the Russian military. There are 5 policemen (OMON), 78 national guard members, 15 dead from the special forces of the internal troops belonging to the Ministry of Internal Affairs, and six belonging to SOBR. The latter is a kind of SWAT-type unit that can be deployed at the discretion of the police.
- Most people killed in action come from poor regions, especially Dagestan and Buryatia. There are almost no casualties to mourn coming from St Petersburg or Moscow, although 12 percent of the Russian population live in these metropoles. This shows a seriously skewed trend of social-economic distortions in the country. Indeed, the median salary in Dagestan and Buryatia is around 20,000 Rubles. In Moscow, this is about 55,000, and in St-Petersburg about 45,000 (the Russian median income is about 35,000 Rubles). Despite this social-economic argument, one may not forget that traditional martial values prevail in these regions.<sup>72</sup>
- Logically, most people killed in action are young, mostly between 21 and 23. 69 soldiers were under 20, and 13 had barely reached the age of majority. It is among the latter group that conscripted soldiers are most probably to be found.

Again, of the exact number of conscripts killed in action in Ukraine, we remain ignorant. However, another quite shocking aspect is that it exemplifies Russia's unprofessional military ethos. For example, Ukrainians have reported that the Russians sometimes refuse to recover the victims' bodies. Moreover, parents of conscripted soldiers are barely informed about the fate of their sons.<sup>73</sup> The latter has been the case with the sinking of the Moskva, the missile cruiser and flagship of the Black Sea Fleet, where many parents have been kept ignorant about the lot of their conscripted sons.<sup>74</sup> On another occasion, it was reported that about 400 Russian soldiers were exposed to radiation in the surroundings of Chernobyl. At the same time, their families are not informed about the state of their health.<sup>75</sup> In short, just as the experiences reported in other wars, Russian soldiers and their families have been abandoned by the state. And this latter phenomenon is nothing less than appalling.

Yet, what are the consequences of these observations? Is the body bag effect applicable in Russia?

### IS THERE A BODY BAG EFFECT IN RUSSIA?

In the West, we assume that public opinion is fragile and easily turned, that mounting casualties suffered during a conflict, will turn it against the conflict. Differently put, the general enthusiasm for war declines as military deaths increase. Is this also the case in Russia? Are some analysts' predictions correct that as soon as the bodies of dead soldiers arrive at home, public opinion will shift against the Kremlin?

The body bag effect is related to a democratic system in which changes in public opinion may have an impact during elections. Politicians have to take care of public opinion changes to be re-elected. This is less the case in authoritarian regimes, especially when these regimes rigorously control the information stream within the country, influence the curriculum of schools, orchestrate propaganda campaigns, and, if necessary, intimidate and repress the opposition. Moreover, as mentioned above, one may not forget that Russia is a nationalist country that cherishes martial and conservative values. If the victims of war are framed within a context where the vital interests of Russia are threatened, the bodies that return home become heroes instead of victims. Finally, Russia is a tragic country where life is hard, grief

is handled privately, and acceptance of misfortune is high. Seldom may one see public actions motivated by casualties caused by disaster or war. This may also explain the lack of accountability, the absence of investigations, and the level of impunity for those responsible for the casualties. It may also explain why change to avoid future disasters is so slow.

Does this mean that the Russian authorities are not aware of the danger of public unrest caused by the returning body bags? Of course not. One may observe clumsy actions by the authorities to cover embarrassing situations in public. For instance, we recall the sinking of the Kursk submarine back in 2000, when the entire crew of 118 sailors perished. On this occasion, we saw that the mother of one of the crew members was given a tranquilizer in front of the cameras while she was expressing her grief emotionally to Putin in person. Moreover, we have witnessed how parents of a "peacetime dead" have been lied to concerning the cause of death. Instead of being a victim of brutal hazing, their parents were told he had suffered a heart attack. (In other cases, military authorities indicate suicide as a cause of death to avoid responsibility). We have also witnessed that the wrong body was brought to the parents of a peacetime dead soldier. In 2015, we read stories of parents of soldiers in the Southern Military District. They were only paid a pension for the loss of their son during military operations in the Donbas under the condition that they would not communicate about their loss in public and certainly not with the (foreign) media. Journalists who tried to visit graveyards to verify the stories of Russian soldiers fallen in the Donbas were intimidated, harassed, if not brutally beaten up.<sup>76</sup>

Authoritarian regimes do not change or adapt their policy quickly. They instead persist in stagnation and suboptimal survival. Stagnation without change or reform can endure quite long, up to a moment when the system collapses. Usually, when it comes, collapse is unexpected, immediate, and total. It is only in this kind of moment where revolutionary changes occur that past traumas, including in the military sphere, find their outlet in public protest. As such, we have seen that the "limited Contingent" in Afghanistan was a subject of discussion during perestroika, that the veterans of this war played a significant role in the democratic aspirations of the country in 1991, and that the Soldiers' Mothers as a grass-root organization took root.

The dynamic of the body bag effect is different in Russia compared to the West. Therefore it is premature to expect regime change or fundamental change in Russia's war policy based on the number of body bags only. Russia's history proves that the country knows how to die. In this sense, Russia is more resilient than we might expect, if not by manipulation, then by coercion.

#### THE CONDUCT OF RUSSIAN SOLDIERS IN UKRAINE

For Russian soldiers, the war in Ukraine didn't start on 24 February 2022. For weeks, if not months, Russian soldiers were camping in the waiting zones before crossing the Ukrainian border. There are reports that they showed "unprofessional behaviour" during this period, characterized by theft, drunken brawls, harassment of the local population, and other kinds of undisciplined behaviour.<sup>77</sup>

Moreover, once some units were defeated in the Kyiv region and were obliged to redeploy to Belarus, soldiers of these units showed erratic behaviour. Angry soldiers surrounded, harassed, and threatened residents in bars and stores. They acted as if they were masters of the universe. Coming from Central Russia and Siberia, they sold the diesel and tires of their vehicles and the goods they had looted in Ukraine, including refrigerators and household appliances.

"They also stink a lot. You can tell by the smell when you go to the store that they are here. After all, I don't think they bathe. The commanders live in normal conditions in the hotel 'Pripyat', soldiers in the woods in tents and even in barns. In the village of Prudok, they live in farm barns. They sleep on the mats there. Maybe that's why they stink".<sup>78</sup>

This citation illustrates the conditions under which the soldiers have to live; it also shows the different treatment between officers and enlisted soldiers.

These reports do not immediately demonstrate the behaviour of soldiers in Ukraine. Yet, we cannot imagine that the conduct of Russian soldiers in Ukraine would be fundamentally different from what has been reported in Belarus. We have enough illustrations of the deviant behaviour of Russian soldiers in Ukraine, including sprays of rape and looting, and brutal and criminal behaviour against the civilian population, which are nothing less than war crimes.

We consider this deviant and unprofessional behaviour the result of the low quality of the Russian soldier, the lack of training, and the lack of leadership and control of the enlisted men. The latter is a structural problem in the Russian armed forces. Uncontrolled bands of frustrated and angry soldiers are a problem for every military organization, but they become a danger if not supervised, managed, and led by their superiors. These superiors should live among them and suffer the same hardships as the enlisted soldiers. Only then can trust be built and discipline established.

Under these conditions, the question remains if the distinction between contract and conscript soldier is relevant. We assume that the Russian soldier only becomes a more effective, more professional soldier if instructed, trained, empowered, motivated, and disciplined by superiors who deserve their respect and trust. From this perspective, we consider Russia's professionalization discussion and organizational reform irrelevant and doomed to fail. A faint imitation of a misunderstood organization model in the Russian armed forces remains.

Unfortunately, war is unforgiving and not necessarily a moral endeavour: the victory of "the good" is not guaranteed on purely moral grounds. Given enough time and means, also the brute force of the expendable unprofessional soldier may achieve victory in battle. Therefore, the Russian soldier is not only a victim of the system but also a potential perpetrator, if not a potential war criminal. And that is the real tragedy we are witnessing today.



## Conclusions

Observing Russia's military conduct is, on several levels, a shocking experience. As if the collapse of the Soviet Union hasn't taken place, and as if reform and modernization has had no impact on the Russian military, we see Russian soldiers behaving in Ukraine as reported in the history books. Unable to undo itself from its history, the Russian armed forces seem to be stuck between the past and the future. The structural, systemic problems of the Russian military remain untouched, especially the lack of leadership and the lack of a moral compass on the level of the soldier. The perverse effects of this situation are truly perverse: brutal behaviour that goes beyond internationally accepted military conduct, all too often resulting in horrifying war crimes.

We doubt if this has only to do with the manpower problem that the Russian high command has been haunted by: the replacement of conscripts with contract soldiers or the professionalization of the Russian military. An inappropriately instructed, trained, fed, clothed, empowered, disciplined soldier – independent if he is paid a monthly salary or just receives a small allowance for his service – is dangerous; if he feels abandoned while in a life-threatening situation, the Russian soldier becomes nothing less than a risk.

We question whether the Russian soldiers' problem is just a military problem. The military is undoubtedly a specific organization with a peculiar culture. Yet it is still embedded in society. And this society has great esteem for and high trust in the military. Russia is nothing less than a nationalist state that supports conservative and martial values. Because these values are predominant among the less educated, the elderly, and the most socially deprived layers of society, they demonstrate some of the most distinctive developments in the country: the isolation of the liberal opposition; the uneven development of Russian society dividing the metropoles from the rest of the country; and the destructive impact of the propagandistic activities of the authoritarian state on society.

At the helm of the Russian state, one can find those responsible for what is happening in the Russian military and in Ukraine. Vladimir Putin and those who keep him in power are those who have ordered the Russian army to invade Ukraine. As such, Russia is not only fighting an unlawful war; it is also fighting the wrong battle with a military that is not prepared for this campaign. What is left are the methods of the past: mass over precision and firepower over manpower. This is not only a shame in itself; it also adds yet another chapter to Russia's already tragic history.



## **Bibliography**

- "An Open Secret: How Russia Hides Its Soldiers Killed in the Donbas", *Hromadske International*, 1 August 2018. <u>An Open Secret: How Russia Hides Its</u> <u>Soldiers Killed in the Donbas (hromadske.ua)</u>
- "Belarusians Say Russian Soldiers Are selling Equipment and Other Items Looted from Ukraine," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 2 April 2022.

Belarusians Say Russian Soldiers Are Selling Equipment And Other Items Looted From Ukraine (rferl.org)

"Conscripts for Chechnya," A 15-minute ABC documentary, 1999. Conscripts for Chechnya - Journeyman Pictures

- "General Burdinskiy pro kavkaztsev v armii" [General Burdinskiy about Caucasians in the army], YouTube. Генерал Бурдинский про кавказцев в армии - YouTube
- "Gosduma sokratila srok sluzhby v armii i otmenila otsrochki" [The State Duma has reduced the period of service in army and has cancelled delays], *Politika*, 26 April 2006. Госдума сократила срок службы в армии и отменила отсрочки — РБК (rbc.ru)
- "High Suicide Rate Plagues Russian Military, Lawmaker Says", *Moscow Times*, 18 February 2020. <u>High Suicide Rate Plagues Russian Military, Lawmaker</u> Says - The Moscow Times
- "In Russia, the number of contract soldiers is more than twice the number of conscripts," *Novosti VPK*, 23 December 2021. <u>In Russia, the number of contract soldiers is more than twice the number of conscripts BΠK.name (vpk. name)</u>
- "Kto gibnet na voyne s Ukrainoy" [Who dies in the war with Ukraine], Mediazona, 25 April 2022. <u>Кто гибнет на войне с Украиной. Исследование</u> «Медиазоны» (zona.media)
- "Military Conscription," Levada-Center, 13 July 2021. Military conscription Levada-Center
- "Military Power," Levada Center, 7 July 2019. MILITARY POWER Levada-Center
- "Over 2000 bodies of Russian soldiers killed in Donbas arrive to Russia", *Euromedanpress*, 2 September 2014. Over 2000 bodies of Russian soldiers

killed in Donbas arrive to Russia | Euromaidan Press

- "Putin (Again) Announces End of Compulsory Military Service in Russia," Russia Monitor, *Warsaw Institute*, 19 April 2019. Putin Announces End of Compulsory Military Service in Russia | Warsaw Institute
- "Putin will not use conscript soldiers in Ukraine", Reuters, 8 March 2022. Putin will not use conscript soldiers in Ukraine | Reuters
- "Rossijskoe Minoborony priznalo plenenie srochnikov ukrainskoj armiej" [The Russian Ministry of Defense recognized the capture of conscripts by the Ukrainian army], Radio Svoboda, 9 March 2022. <u>Российское Минобороны признало пленение срочников украинской армией (svoboda.</u>

#### org)

"Russia's Wily Man," SRB Podcast with Joshua Yaffa, 24 July 2020. Russia's Wily Man - SRB Podcast

- "Skol'ko voennosluzhashhih v Rossii" [How many military personnel in Russia], Updated on 15 March 2022. <u>Сколько военнослужащих в России на</u> 2022 год: почти 2 млн и 2 (gogov.ru)
- "Sostoyalsya brifing nachalnika GOMU E. Burdinskoyo po voprosam prizyva" [The head of the GOMU E.Burdinsky held briefing on the issues of conscription], 1 October 2021. Состоялся брифинг начальника ГОМУ Е.Бурдинского по вопросам призыва Военкоматы России (voenkoma.net)
- "The Impulse to save lives is gone. The Soldiers' Mothers of St. Petersburg helps desperate parents find their children. They say morale is at an alltime low.", *Meduza*, 11 March 2022. <u>'The impulse to save lives is gone' The Soldiers' Mothers of St. Petersburg helps desperate parents find</u> their children. They say morale is at an all-time low. — Meduza
- "They Drink a Lot, Sell Their Fuel": Belarusians Give Low Marks to Russian Troops Deployed For Drills", Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 19 February 2022. <u>'They Drink A Lot, Sell Their Fuel': Belarusians Give Low Marks To Russian Troops Deployed For Drills (rferl.org)</u>
- "U menya panika. Gde moy rebenok?" [I am in panic. Where is my child?], Meduza, 24 February 2022. «У меня паника. Где мой ребенок?» На
- войну с Украиной отправляют российских солдат-срочников, утверждают их родные. Вот что они рассказали «Медузе» Meduza "V Rossii nachinaetsja vesennij prizyv v armiju: kto mozhet rasschityvat' na otsrochku?" [In Russia spring conscription begins: who can count on a
  - delay?], Novye Izvestia , 30 March 2022. <u>В России начинается весенний призыв в армию: кто может рассчитывать на отсрочку? (newizv.</u> ru)
- "Viktor Jerofejew über Putin und den Krieg" [Viktor Yerofeev on Putin and the war], *Kulturzeit*, 3SAT, 20 April 2022. <u>Viktor Jerofejew über Putin und</u> den Krieg - 3sat-Mediathek

"Voennaya Reforma 2008-2020: sifry I fakty" [Military Reform 2008-2020: figures and facts], Tsentr politicheskich issledovannii Rossi (Pir-tsentr), 2011.

Alexievich, Svetlana, *The Unwomanly Face of War*, London: Penguin Classics, 2018 (first edition 1985). Alexievich, Svetlana, *Zinky Boys: Soviet Voices from the Afghanistan War*, London: Norton, 1992.

Alexievich, Svetlana, Second-hand Time: The Last of the Soviets, New York: Random House, 2016. Asmolov, Aleksandr "sovetskiy chelovek okazalsya na redkost' moshchnoy konstruktsiyey" [the soviet man has turned out to be an unusually

powerful structure], mirovoy krizis [*world crisis*].31 October 2017. <u>«Советский человек оказался на редкость мощной конструкцией» /</u>

#### Александр Асмолов (worldcrisis.ru)

Babchenko, Arkady, One Soldier's War in Chechnya, London: Portobello Books, 2000.

Baev, Pavel K., The Russian Army in a Time of Troubles, London: Sage publications, 1996.

Barabanov, Michail (Editor), Russia's New Army, Moscow: Centre for Analysis of Strategies and technologies, 2011.

Baranets, Viktor, "Указ о весеннем призыве в армию в России с 1 апреля 2022: Главное из документа" [Decree on spring conscription into the

army in Russia from April 1, 2022the main elements from the document], Komsomolskaya Pravda, 31 March 2022. Указ о весеннем призыве

в армию в России с 1 апреля 2022: Главное из документа - KP.Ru

Blank, Stephen J. (Ed.), "The Russian Military in Contemporary Perspective," Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, September 2019. Borovik, Artyom, *Hidden War: A Russian Journalist's Account of the Soviet War in Afghanistan*, New York: Grove Press, 2001. Braithwaite, Sir Rodric, *Afghantsy: The Russians in Afghanistan*, 1979-89, London: Profile Books, 2012.

Brattiwate, Sir Kouric, Aygnuntsy. The Russiuns in Aygnuntstun, 1979-89, London. Frome Books, 2012.

Burk, James (Ed.), The Military in New Times: Adapting Armed Forces to a Turbulent World, Boulder: Westview Press, 1994.

Chayka, Kyle, Watching the world's "First TikTok war," The New Yorker, 3 March 2022. Ukraine Becomes the World's "First TikTok War" | The New Yorker

Cohen, Ariel and Robert E. Hamilton, The Russian Military and the Georgia War: Lessons and Implications, ERAP Monograph, Strategic Studies Institute, 2011.

Colas, Romain, and Marina Koreneva, "In Russia, Conscription Is a Weapon for Silencing Dissent," *The Moscow Times*, 2 May 2021. <u>In Russia,</u> <u>Conscription Is a Weapon for Silencing Dissent - The Moscow Times</u>

Daucé, Françoise and Elisabeth Sieca-Kozlowski (Eds.), Dedovshchina in the Post-Soviet Military, Hazing of Russian Conscripts in a comparative perspective, Stuttgart: Ibidem, 2006.

Eichler, Maya, Militarizing Men, Gender, Conscription, and War in Post-Soviet Russia, Redwood City: Stanford University Press, 2012.

Erpyleva, Svetlana, "Why do Russians support the war against Ukraine?", Open Democracy, 16 April 2022. Why Russians support the war against Ukraine LopenDemocracy

Facon, Isabelle, "Que vaut l'armée russe? [What is the Russian army worth?]" Politiques étrangère, Nr. 1, printemps, 2016, pp. 151-163. Facon, Isabelle, La Nouvelle Armée russe [The New Russian Army], Paris: L'inventaire, 2021.

Faulconbridge, Guy "Putin says Russia to use Middle East volunteer fighters," Reuters, 11 March 2022. <u>Putin says Russia to use Middle East</u> volunteer fighters | Reuters

Friedman, Ofer (Ed.), Strategiya, The foundations of the Russian art of Strategy, London: Hurst & Company, 2021.

Galeotti, Mark, Afghanistan, The Soviet Union's Last War, London: Frank Cass, 1995.

Galeotti, Mark, Russia's Wars in Chechnya 1994-2009, Oxford: Osprey Publishing, 2014.

Giles, Keir, "Assessing Russia's Reorganized and Rearmed Military," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Task Force White Paper, 3 May

2017. Assessing Russia's Reorganized and Rearmed Military - Carnegie Endowment for International Peace

Giles, Keir, "Military Service in Russia, No new Model Army," Conflict Studies Research Centre, Defense Academy of the United Kingdom, May 2007. Golts, Aleksandr, "Modernization versus mobilization," in Stephen J. Blank (Editor), The Russian Military in Contemporary Perspective, Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, September 2019, pp.265-284.

Grau, Lester W. and Charles K. Bartles, "The Russian Way of War, Force Structure, Tactics, and Modernization of the Russian Ground Forces," Foreign Military Studies Office, 2016.

Gershon Hacohen, "War is War," Perspectives Paper No. 406, The begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies, 2 February 2017. <u>406-War-Is-War-Hacohen-final-1.pdf (besacenter.org)</u> (accessed 25 April 2022)

Gubashov, Denis, "«Spetsoperatsiya» dlya depresyvnykh rehioniv Rosiyi. Yak Putin cherez viynu v Ukrayini pozbavlyayet'sya problemnoyi molodi" ["Special operation" for depressed regions of Russia. How Putin gets rid of troubled youth because of the war in Ukraine.], Texty, 2 May 2022.

<u>"Спецоперація" для депресивних perioнів Росії. Як Путін через війну в Україні позбавляється проблемної молоді</u> — Тексти.org.ua (texty. org.ua)

Hamilton, Robert E., Chris Miller and Aaron Stein, "Russia's War in Syria, Assessing Russian Military Capabilities and lessons Learned," Foreign Policy Research Institute, 2020.

Herspring, Dale R. and Roger N. McDermott, "Serdyukov Promotes Systemic Russian Military Reform," Orbis, Vol. 54, Nr. 2, 2010, pp. 284-301. Human Rights Watch, The Wrong of Passage, Inhuman and Degrading Treatment of New Recruits in the Russian Armed Forces, 19 October 2004.

The Wrongs of Passage: Inhuman and Degrading Treatment of New Recruits in the Russian Armed Forces | HRW

Janowitz, Morris, The All-Volunteer military as a "Sociopolitical" problem, *Social Problems*, Vol. 22, Nr. 3, February 1975, pp. 432-449. Kalikh, Andre, "A Semi-professional Military, Problems Facing the Russian Armed Forces in the effort to Transition to a Contract Army," *DGAP Kompakt*. Nr. 5, April 2015.

Kenenbaeva, Eliza "For Money or a Passport: Many Kyrgyz Fighting Alongside Russians in Ukraine," Radio Free Europe/ Radio Liberty, 10 April 2022.

For Money Or A Passport: Many Kyrgyz Fighting Alongside Russians In Ukraine (rferl.org) (accessed 28 April 2022)

Koreneva, Marina, "In Russia, Conscription Is a Weapon for Silencing Dissent," The Moscow Times, 2 May 2021. In Russia, Conscription Is a Weapon

for Silencing Dissent - The Moscow Times

Kramer, Andrew E., "Russian Blunders in Chernobyl: 'They Came and Did Whatever They Wanted", New York Times, 8 April 2022. <u>Russian Blunders</u> in Chernobyl: 'They Came and Did Whatever They Wanted' - The New York Times (nytimes.com)

Laruelle, Marlene, "How Islam Will Change Russia," Jamestown Foundation, 13 September 2016. How Islam Will Change Russia - Jamestown Lebedev, Anna and Valentina Melnikova, Les petits soldats. Le combat des mères russes [Little Soldiers: The Fight of Russian Mothers], Paris: Bayard, 2001.

Levada, Yuri, B. Dubin, A. Levinson, Lev Gudov, and N. Zorkaja, *Prostoi sovetskii chelovek: Opyt socialnogo portreta na rubezhe 1990 godov* [Simple Soviet People: The Experience of a Social Portrait at the Turn of the 1990s], Moskva, 1993.

Macfarquhar, Neil and Alina Lobzina, "With sunken warship, Russian disinformation faces a test," New York Times, 21 April 2022. With Moskva

Warship Sunken, Russia Disinformation Faces a Test - The New York Times (nytimes.com)

Mandeville, Laure, L'armée russe, La puissance en haillons, Paris: Edition°1, 1994.

Manevich, Dorothy, four charts on how Russians see their country's place in the world, *PEW Research Center*, 21 June 2017. <u>4 charts on how</u> <u>Russians see their country's place in the world | Pew Research Center</u>

McDermott, Roger N., "The Reform of Russia's Conventional Armed Forces, Problems, Challenges, and Policy Implications," Washington: The Jamestown Foundation, 2012.

McDermott, Roger N., "Image and Reality in Russia's Armed Forces," Eurasia Daily Monitor 13, Nr. 171, 25 October 2016. Image and Reality in

#### Russia's Armed Forces - Jamestown

Merridale, Catherine, Ivan's War: Life and Death in the Red Army, 1939-1945, London: Picador, 2007.

Michaels, Jeffrey H., The Barbarossa Mentality and the Russian Concept of War in the 21st Century, *The Journal of Slavic Military Studies*, Vol.33, Nr.4, 2020, pp. 535-541.

Moskos, Charles C., and James Burk, 'The Postmodern Military', in James Burk (Ed.), *The Military in New Times: Adapting Armed Forces to a Turbulent World*, Boulder: Westview Press, 1994, p. 140-153.

Mustaffa, Munir, "The Kadyrovtsy: Putin's Force Multiplier or Propaganda Tool?" *Newsline Institute*, 4 March 2022. <u>The Kadyrovtsy: Putin's Force</u> Multiplier or Propaganda Tool? - New Lines Institute

Napreenko, Gleb, "Scratch a Russian liberal and you'll find an educated conservative": an interview with sociologist Yudin, Greg, "Scratch a

Russian Liberal and you'll find an educated conservative," Lefteast, 23 March 2017. "Scratch a Russian liberal, and you'll find an educated

conservative": an interview with sociologist Greg Yudin - Lefteast

Nivat, Anne, Un continent derrière Poutine? [A continent behind Putin?], Paris: éditions du Seuil, 2018.

Nivat, Nina, Chienne de Guerre, Paris: Fayard, 2000.

Odom, William E., The Collapse of the Soviet Military, New Haven: Yale University Press, 1998.

Oliker, Olga, "Russia's Chechen Wars 1994-2000: Lessons from Urban Combat", Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2001. Russia's Chechen Wars

1994-2000: Lessons from Urban Combat | RAND

Paul, Kari, "TikTok was 'just a dancing app.' Then the Ukraine war Started," *The Guardian*, 20 March 2022. <u>TikTok was 'just a dancing app.' Then the</u> Ukraine war started | TikTok | <u>The Guardian</u>

Pirogovsky, Mikhail "The Four Russias and Ukraine," *The Moscow Times*, 20 April 2022. <u>The Four Russias and Ukraine - The Moscow Times</u> Pleitgen, Fritz and Michail Schischkin, *Frieden oder Kreig, Russland under der Westen - eine annaäherung*, Müchen: Wilhelm Heyne Verlag, 2021. Pnin, Timofey, "Vyslushivat' vashi eti isteriki sovsem ne khochetsya" [I don't want to listen to your tantrums.], *Meduza*, 19 April 2022.

«Выслушивать ваши эти истерики совсем не хочется». Что отвечают матери срочника, пропавшего без вести после гибели «Москвы» (zona.media)

Politkovskaya, Ann, Putin's Russia, London: The Harvill Press, 2004.

Posen, Barry R., "Nationalism, the Mass Army, and Military Power," International Security, Vol. 18, Nr. 2, Fall 1993, pp. 80-124.

Poushter, Jacob, "6 Charts showing how Russians see their country's place in the world", *PEW Research Center*, 12 June 2015. <u>6 charts showing how</u> <u>Russians see their country and the world | Pew Research Center</u>

Remnick, David, "The Weakness of the Despot, An expert on Stalin discusses Putin, Russia, and the West," The New Yorker, 11 March 2022. A Scholar

of Stalin Discusses Putin, Russia, Ukraine, and the West | The New Yorker

Renz, Bettina, Russia's Military Revival, Cambridge: Polity, 2018.

Renz, Bettina, "Russian responses to the Changing Character of War," International Affairs, Vol. 95, Nr. 4, July 2019, pp. 817-834.

Rosenfeld, Bryn, *The Autocratic Middle Class, How State Dependency Reduces the Demand for Democracy*, Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2021.

Rozhanskiy, Timofei, Valeria Yehoshyna, and Heorhiy Shabayev, "Mothers of The Moskva: For Relatives of Missing Sailors, A Lack of Information Fuels Grief," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 20 April 2022. Mothers Of The Moskva: For Relatives Of Missing Sailors, A Lack Of Information Fuels

Grief (rferl.org)

Sanborn, Joshua, Drafting the Russian Nation, Military Conscription, Total War and Mass Politics, DeKalb: Northern Illinois University Press, 2002. Sapir, Jacques, Le chaos russe, désordres économiques, conflits politiques, décomposition militaire, Paris: La Découverte, 1996.

Sautieva, Zarina, "The North Caucasus in the Ukraine War: Only Cemeteries at the Rear", The Russia File, Wilson Center, 3 May 2022. The North

Caucasus in the Ukrainian War: Only Cemeteries at the Rear | Wilson Center

#### EGMONT PAPER 116 | THE RUSSIAN SOLDIERS' QUESTION REVISITED

- Sevrinovski, Vladimi, "Vam, russkim, ne o chem bespokoit'sya. Kavkaztsy vse sdelayut" [You Russians have nothing to worry about. Caucasians will do everything"], *Meduza*, 10 April 2022. <u>«Вам, русским, не о чем беспокоиться. Кавказцы все сделают» Дагестан — рекордсмен</u> <u>по количеству солдатских гробов из Украины. Вот что думают об этом в самой республике. Репортаж Владимира Севриновского —</u> Meduza
- Shamiev, Kirill, "Against a Bitter Pill: The Role of Interest Groups in Armed Forces Reform in Russia," Armed Forces and Society, Vol. 47, Nr. 2, 2021, pp. 319-342.
- Shamiev, Kirill, "The Risks of Creating A Fully Professional Army in Russia," *Riddle Russia*, 24 May 2018. <u>The Risks of Creating A Fully Professional</u> <u>Army in Russia – Riddle Russia (ridl.io)</u>
- Smeltz, Dina, and Lily Wojtowicz, "Russians think they're engaged in a heroic struggle with the West," Washington Post, 14 April 2022. Do Russians support Putin's war in Ukraine? - The Washington Post
- Soldatov, Andrei and Irina Borogan, "Vicious Blame Game Erupts Among Putin's Security Forces," *The Moscow Times*, 27 April 2022. <u>Vicious Blame</u> <u>Game Erupts Among Putin's Security Forces - The Moscow Times</u>
- Souleimanov, Emil, "Russian army ceases conscription in Dagestan," *The Central Asia-Caucasus Analyst*, 28 November 2012. <u>RUSSIAN ARMY CEASES</u> <u>CONSCRIPTION IN DAGESTAN (cacianalyst.org)</u>
- Stepanenko, Kateryna, Frederick W. Kagan, and Brian Babcock-Lumish, "Explainer on Russian Conscription, Reserve, and Mobilization," *Institute for the Study of War*, 5 March 2022. <u>Explainer on Russian Conscription, Reserve, and Mobilization | Institute for the Study of War</u>.

(understandingwar.org)

- Stronell, Alexander, "Learning the lessons of Nagorno-Karabakh the Russian Way," International Institute for Strategic Studies, 10 March 2021. Learning the lessons of Nagorno-Karabakh the Russian way (iiss.org)
- Tamarov, Vladislav, Afghanistan: A Russian Soldier's Story, Berkeley: Ten Speed Press, 2001.
- Tavernier, Ruben, "Contemporary War: a Russian Perspective, How Russia Learns from the past and adapts the future." *Militaire Spectator*, Vol. 190, Nr. 12, 2021, pp. 616-625.
- The Military Balance 2022, The Annual Assessment of Global Military Capabilities and Defense Economics, International Institute for Strategic Studies (IISS), London: Routledge, 2022.
- Thomas, Timothy L., "Russian Tactical Lessons Learned Fighting Chechen Separatists," Journal of Slavic Military Studies, Vol. 18, Nr. 4, 2005, pp. 731-766.
- Trudolyubov, Maxim, "Who Us "Soviet Man" Today? An Interview with Levada Center's Lev Gukov", *The Russia File*, Wilson Center, 28 May 2019. <u>Who Is "Soviet Man" Today? An Interview with Levada Center's Lev Gukov | Wilson Center</u>
- Ukaz № 555 "ob ustanovlenii statnoy chislennosti vooruzhyonnykh seal rossiyskoy federation" [Decree No. 555 "On Establishing the Staff Strength of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation"] <u>Указ Президента Российской Федерации от 28.03.2017 № 127 · Официальное</u>
- опубликование правовых актов · Официальный интернет-портал правовой информации (pravo.gov.ru) (last accessed 4 April 2022) Van Bladel, Joris, "Russian Soldiers in the Barracks: A Portrait of a Subculture," in Anne C. Aldis and Roger N. McDermott (Eds.), Russian Military
- Reform, 1992-2002, London: Frank Cass, 2003, pp. 60-74. Van Bladel, Joris, The all-volunteer force in the Russian mirror: transformation without change. N.s.: State University of Groningen, 2004. The all
  - volunteer force in the Russian mirror: transformation without change the University of Groningen research portal (rug.nl) (last accessed 5 April 2022)
- Van Doorn, Jacques, "The Decline of the Mass Army in the West: General Reflections", Armed Forces and Society, Vol. 1, No. 2, February 1975, pp. 147-157.
- Vendil Pallin, Carolina, and Fredrik Westerlund, "Russia's war in Georgia: lessons and consequences," *Small Wars & Insurgencies*, Vol. 20, Nr. 2, 2009, pp. 400-424.
- Von Hagen, Mark, Soldiers in the Proletarian Dictatorship, The Red Army and the Soviet Socialist State, 1917-1930, Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1993.

Watling, Jack, and Nick Reynolds, "Operation Z: The Death Throes of an Imperial Ambition," Royal United Services Institute (RUSI), 22 April 2022. Weir, Gary E. and Walter J. Boyne, *Rising Tide, the untold story of the Russian submarines that fought the cold war*, New York: NAL Caliber, 2004. Wirtschafter, Elise Kimberling, *From Serf to Russian Soldier*, Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1990.

Zhabin, Alexey, "More Than a Decade After Military Reform, Hazing still Plagues the Russian Army," The Moscow Times, 18 February 2022. <u>More</u> <u>Than a Decade After Military Reform, Hazing Still Plagues the Russian Army - The Moscow Times</u>

Zubarevich, Natalia, "chetyre rossia" [Four Russias], Vedomosti, 30 December 2011. Наталья Зубаревич: Четыре России - Ведомости (vedomosti.ru)

Zubarevich, Natalia, "Four Russias: the new Political reality," Open Democracy, 1 February 2016. Four Russias: the new political reality

openDemocracy



## **Endnotes**

- 1 Gary E. Weir and Walter J. Boyne, *Rising Tide, the untold story of the Russian submarines that fought the cold war*, New York: NAL Caliber, 2004, p. 5.
- 2 <u>Annual Address to the Federal Assembly President of Russia (kremlin.ru)</u> (Accessed 1 March 2022)
- 3 "Putin says will not use conscript soldiers in Ukraine", *Reuters*, 8 March 2022. Putin says will not use conscript soldiers in Ukraine | Reuters (Accessed 1 April 2022)
- 4 "Putin (Again) Announces End of Compulsory Military Service in Russia", *Russia Monitor*, Warsaw institute, 19 April 2019. <u>Putin Announces</u> End of Compulsory Military Service in Russia | Warsaw Institute (Accessed 2 April 2022)
- 5 "Rossijskoe Minoborony priznalo plenenie srochnikov ukrainskoj armiej"[The Russian Ministry of Defense recognized the capture of conscripts by the Ukrainian army], *Radio Svoboda*, 9 March 2022. <u>Российское Минобороны признало пленение срочников украинской армией</u> (svoboda.org) (Accessed 1 April 2022)
- 6 See, for instance, Françoise Daucé and Elisabeth Sieca-Kozolowski (Eds.), Dedovshchina in the Post-Soviet Military, Hazing of Russian Conscripts in a comparative perspective, Stuttgart: Ibidem, 2006; Maya Eichler, Militarizing Men, Gender, Conscription, and War in Post-Soviet Russia, Redwood City: Stanford University Press, 2012; Anna Lebedev and Valentina Melnikova, Les petits soldats: Le combat des mères russes [Little Soldiers: The Fight of Russian Mothers], Paris: Bayard, 2001; Isabelle Facon, "Que vaut l'armée russe? [What is the Russian army worth?]", Politiques étrangère, Nr. 1, Spring, 2016, pp. 151-163; Keir Giles, "Military Service in Russia, No New Model Army", Conflict Studies Research Centre, Defense Academy of the United Kingdom, May 2007; Joris Van Bladel, "Russian Soldiers in the Barracks: A Portrait of a Subculture", in: Anne C. Aldis and Roger N. McDermott (Eds.), Russian Military Reform, 1992-2002, London: Frank Cass, 2003, pp. 60-74; Andrey Kalikh, A Semi-professional Military, Problems Facing the Russian Armed Forces in the Effort to Transition to a Contract Army, DGAP Kompakt, Nr. 5, April 2015.
- 7 Elise Kimberling Wirtschafter, From Serf to Russian Soldier, Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1990; Joshua Sanborn, Drafting the Russian Nation, Military Conscription, Total War and Mass Politics, DeKalb: Northern Illinois University Press, 2002; Mark von Hagen, Soldiers in the Proletarian Dictatorship, The Red Army and the Soviet Socialist State, 1917- 1930, Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1993; Catherine Merridale, Ivan's War: Life and Death in the Red Army, 1939-1945, London: Picador, 2007; Svetlana Alexievich, The Unwomanly Face of War, London: Penguin Classics, 2018 (first edition 1985); Svetlana Alexievich, Zinky Boys: Soviet Voices from the Afghanistan War, London: Norton, 1992; Artyom Borovik, Hidden War: A Russian Journalist's Account of the Soviet War in Afghanistan, New York: Grove Press, 2001; Vladislav Tamarov, Afghanistan: A Russian Soldier's Story, Berkeley: Ten Speed Press, 2001; Sir Rodric Braithwaite, Afghantsy: The Russians in Afghanistan, 1979-89, London: Profile Books, 2012; Anna Politkovskaya, Putin's Russia, London: The Harvill Press, 2004; Nina Nivat, Chienne de Guerre [War dog], Paris: Fayard, 2000; Arkady Babchenko, One Soldier's War in Chechnya, London: Portobello Books, 2008, Laure Mandeville, L'armée russe, La puissance en haillons [The Russian Army: Power in Rags], Paris: Edition°1, 1994; Jacques Sapir, Le chaos russe, désordres économiques, conflits politiques, décomposition militaire [Russian Chaos, Economic Disorder, Political Conflicts, Military Decomposition], Paris: La Découverte, 1996.
- 8 Indeed, until the Russian invasion of Ukraine, most (Western) observers have been impressed by the results of Russia's reform and modernization efforts. In their view, the capability, readiness, and mobility of the Russian armed forces had significantly increased and the human factor had improved. This conclusion was based on the implementation 'New look' reform plan and the military modernization targets, the way the military has conducted 'small war' operations on the Crimean peninsula (2014), Eastern Ukraine (2015), and Syria (2015-2016) and the major joint strategic exercises (e.g. the last, Zapad 21, focused on the Western Military District and Belarus).
- 9 David Remnick, "The Weakness of the Despot, An expert on Stalin discusses Putin, Russia, and the West," The New Yorker, 11 March 2022. <u>A</u> Scholar of Stalin Discusses Putin, Russia, Ukraine, and the West | The New Yorker (Accessed 21 March 2022)
- 10 Joris Van Bladel, The all-volunteer force in the Russian mirror: transformation without change, N.s.: State University of Groningen, 2004. The all-volunteer force in the Russian mirror: transformation without change — the University of Groningen research portal (rug.nl) (Accessed 5 April 2022)
- 11
   Kyle Chayka, "Watching the world's "First TikTok war", *The New Yorker*, 3 March 2022. <u>Ukraine Becomes the World's "First TikTok War" | The New Yorker</u> (Accessed 29 March 2022); Kari Paul, "TikTok was 'just a dancing app'. Then the Ukraine war Started.", *The Guardian*, 20 March 2022. <u>TikTok was 'just a dancing app'. Then the Ukraine war started | TikTok | The Guardian</u> (Accessed 29 March 2022)
- 12 Anna Politkovskaya, *Op. Cit.*, 2004, p. 1.
- 13 It has been reported, for instance, that Russian youngsters who protest the war, have been imprisoned and, if eligible for military service, have been drafted into the military. On top of that, they have been sent as far as possible from home, which is not only against the standing procedures but may also be considered a form of exile. Romain Colas and Marina Koreneva, "In Russia, Conscription Is a Weapon for Silencing Dissent", *The Moscow Times*, 2 May 2021. In Russia, Conscription Is a Weapon for Silencing Dissent The Moscow Times (Accessed 2 April 2022)
- 14 Roger McDermott, "Image and Reality in Russia's Armed Forces," Eurasia Daily Monitor 13, Nr. 171, 25 October 2016. Image and Reality in Russia's Armed Forces - Jamestown (Accessed 4 April 2022); Keir Giles, "Assessing Russia's Reorganized and Rearmed Military", Task Force White Paper, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 3 May 2017, p. 3. Assessing Russia's Reorganized and Rearmed Military - Carnegie Endowment for International Peace (Accessed 4 April 2022)

- 15 Pavel K. Baev, *The Russian Army in a Time of Troubles*, London: Sage publications, 1996; William E. Odom, *The Collapse of the Soviet Military*, New Haven: Yale University Press, 1998.
- 16 Jacques Van Doorn, "The Decline of the Mass Army in the West: General Reflections", Armed Forces and Society, Vol. 1, No. 2, February 1975, pp. 147-157; Barry R. Posen, "Nationalism, the Mass Army, and Military Power", International Security, Vol. 18, Nr. 2, Fall 1993, pp. 80-124.
- 17 Morris Janowitz, "The All-Volunteer military as a "Sociopolitical" problem", *Social Problems*, Vol. 22, Nr. 3, February 1975, pp. 432-449; James Burk (Ed.), *The Military in New Times: Adapting Armed Forces to a Turbulent World*, Boulder: Westview Press, 1994; Joris Van Bladel, Op. Cit., 2004, pp. 17-51.
- 18 Bettina Renz, "Russian responses to the Changing Character of War", International Affairs, Vol. 95, Nr. 4, July 2019, pp. 817-834; Aleksandr Golts, "Modernization versus mobilization", in: Stephen J. Blank (Ed.), The Russian Military in Contemporary Perspective, Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War college, September 2019, pp.265-284; Alexander Stronell, "Learning the lessons of Nagorno-Karabakh the Russian Way", International Institute for Strategic Studies, 10 March 2021. Learning the lessons of Nagorno-Karabakh the Russian way (iiss.org) (Accessed 7 April 2022)
- 19 Ofer Friedman (Ed.), *Strategiya, The Foundations of the Russian Art of Strategy*, London: Hurst & Company, 2021; Ruben Tavernier, "Contemporary War: a Russian Perspective, How Russia Learns From the Past and Adapts the Future.", *Militaire Spectator*, Vol. 190, Nr. 12, 2021, pp. 616-625.
- 20 Olga Oliker, "Russia's Chechen Wars 1994-2000: Lessons from Urban Combat", Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2001. <u>Russia's Chechen</u> <u>Wars 1994-2000: Lessons from Urban Combat | RAND</u> (Accessed 4 April 2022); Timothy L. Thomas, "Russian Tactical Lessons Learned Fighting Chechen Separatists", *Journal of Slavic Military Studies*, Vol. 18, Nr. 4, 2005, pp. 731-766; Mark Galeotti, *Russia's Wars in Chechnya 1994-2009*, Oxford: Osprey Publishing, 2014; Carolina Vendil Pallin and Fredrik Westerlund, "Russia's war in Georgia: lessons and consequences", *Small Wars & Insurgencies*, Vol. 20, Nr. 2, 2009, pp. 400-424; Ariel Cohen and Robert E. Hamilton, *The Russian Military and the Georgia War: Lessons and Implications*, ERAP Monograph, Strategic Studies Institute 2011.
- 21 "Voennaya Reforma 2008-2020: sifry I fakty [Military Reform 2008-2020: figures and facts]", Tsentr politicheskich issledovannii Rossi (Pir-tsentr), 2011; Dale R. Herspring and Roger N. McDermott, "Serdyukov Promotes Systemic Russian Military Reform", Orbis, Vol. 54, Nr. 2, 2010, pp. 284-301; Michail Barabanov (Ed.), Russia's New Army, Moscow: Centre for Analysis of Strategies and technologies, 2011; Roger McDermott, "The Reform of Russia's Conventional Armed Forces, Problems, Challenges and Policy Implications", Jamestown Foundation, 2012.
- 22 To avoid institutional resistance, he announced his plan as a "Perspective look of the Armed forces of the Russian Federation and priority measures for its formation in the years 2009-2020."
- 23 Kirill Shamiev, "Against a Bitter Pill: The Role of Interest Groups in Armed Forces Reform in Russia", Armed Forces and Society, Vol. 47, Nr. 2, 2021, pp. 319-342.
- 24 Charles C. Moskos and James Burk, "The Postmodern Military", in: James Burk (Ed.), Op. Cit., 1994, p. 147.
- 25 Isabelle Facon, La Nouvelle Armée russe [The New Russian Army], Paris: L'inventaire, 2021, p. 47.
- 26 Jeffrey H. Michaels, "The Barbarossa Mentality and the Russian Concept of War in the 21st Century", *The Journal of Slavic Military Studies*, Vol.33, Nr.4, 2020, pp. 535-541.
- 27 Russia Monitor, *Op.Cit.*, 19 April 2019. Putin Announces End of Compulsory Military Service in Russia | Warsaw Institute (Accessed 2 April 2022)
- 28 Ukaz № 555 "ob ustanovlenii statnoy chislennosti vooruzhyonnykh seal rossiyskoy federation" [Decree No. 555 "On Establishing the Staff Strength of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation"] <u>Указ Президента Российской Федерации от 28.03.2017 № 127 · Официальное</u> <u>опубликование правовых актов · Официальный интернет-портал правовой информации (pravo.gov.ru)</u> (Accessed 4 April 2022)
- 29 "In Russia, the number of contract soldiers is more than twice the number of conscripts," *Novosti VPK*, 23 December 2021. In Russia, the number of contract soldiers is more than twice the number of conscripts BRK.name (vpk. name)
- 30 Lester W. Grau and Charles K. Bartles, *The Russian Way of War, Force Structure, Tactics, and Modernization of the Russian Ground Forces,* Foreign Military Studies Office, 2016, p. 3-10.
- 31 The Military Balance 2022, International Institute for Strategic Studies, London: Routledge, 2022, p. 193; Russia The World Factbook (cia.gov) (Accessed 5 April 2022)
- 32 "V Rossii nachinaetsja vesennij prizyv v armiju: kto mozhet rasschityvať na otsrochku?" [In Russia spring conscription begins: who can count on a delay?], Novye Izvestia, 30 March 2022. В России начинается весенний призыв в армию: кто может рассчитывать на отсрочку? (newizv.ru) (Accessed 5 April 2022)
- 33 Skol'ko voennosluzhashhih v Rossii [How many military personnel in Russia], Updated on 15 March 2022. <u>Сколько военнослужащих в России</u> на 2022 год: почти 2 млн и 2 (gogov.ru) (Accessed 8 April 2022)
- Kateryna Stepanenko, Frederick W. Kagan, and Brian Babcock-Lumish, Explainer on Russian Conscription, Reserve, and Mobilization,
   Institute for the Study of War, 5 March 2022. Explainer on Russian Conscription, Reserve, and Mobilization | Institute for the Study of War,
   (understandingwar.org) (Accessed 2 April 2022)
- 35 Viktor Baranets, "Указ о весеннем призыве в армию в России с 1 апреля 2022: Главное из документа" [Decree on spring conscription into the army in Russia from April 1, 2022: the main elements from the document], Komsomolskaya Pravda, 31 March 2022. Указ о весеннем призыве в армию в России с 1 апреля 2022: Главное из документа - KP.Ru (Accessed 4 April 2022)

#### EGMONT PAPER 116 | THE RUSSIAN SOLDIERS' QUESTION REVISITED

36 This was voted in the Duma in April 2006. The year 2007 was considered a year of transition during which the service period was 18 months. Gosduma sokratila srok sluzhby v armii i otmenila otsrochki [The State Duma has reduced the period of service in army and has cancelled

 delays], Politika, 26 April 2006. Госдума сократила срок службы в армии и отменила отсрочки — РБК (rbc.ru) (Accessed 5 April 2022)
 The 15 minute ABC documentary "Conscripts for Chechnya" (1999) illustrates this issue very well. <u>Conscripts for Chechnya - Journeyman</u> Pictures (Accessed 5 April 2022). See also footnote 7 for references on this issue.

- 38 The measurement of not sending conscript soldiers to hot zones is legally more complicated than sometimes assumed. In fact, only soldiers with less than three months of training are not allowed to be sent into war zones. Moreover, martial law or general mobilization could supersede the adopted policy, allowing for the immediate employment of new conscripts or mobilized reservists in war. Therefore, it is wrong to consider the deployment of conscripts in war zones illegal. It all depends on the legal qualification of the military operation and in which
- state of readiness Russian society is brought.
- 39 Viktor Baranets, *Op. Cit.*, 31 March 2022.
- 40 Ibidem.
- 41 Human Rights Watch, The Wrong of Passage, Inhuman and Degrading Treatment of New Recruits in the Russian Armed Forces, 19 October 2004. <u>The Wrongs of Passage: Inhuman and Degrading Treatment of New Recruits in the Russian Armed Forces | HRW</u> (Accessed 7 April 2022); Keir Giles, *Op.Cit.*, May 2007; Maya Eichler, *Op. Cit.*, 2012; Françoise Daucé and Elisabeth Sieca-Kozolowski (Eds.), *Op. Cit.*, 2006. All these four works refer to my own research on these issues.
- 42 Joris Van Bladel, "Russian Soldiers in the Barracks: A Portrait of a Subculture", in Anne C. Aldis and Roger N. McDermott (Eds.), *Russian Military Reform*, 1992-2002, London: Frank Cass, 2003, pp. 60-74.
- 43 "General Burdinskiy pro kavkaztsev v armii" [General Burdinskiy about Caucasians in the army], YouTube, <u>Генерал Бурдинский про кавказцев</u> <u>в армии - YouTube</u> (Accessed 22 April 2022)
- 44 Sostoyalsya brifing nachalnika GOMU E. Burdinskoyo po voprosam prizyva [Briefing was held by the head of the GOMU E.Burdinsky on the issues of conscription], 1 October 2021. <u>Состоялся брифинг начальника ГОМУ Е.Бурдинского по вопросам призыва Военкоматы России</u> (voenkoma.net)
- 45 Novosti VPK, "In Russia, the number of contract soldiers is more than wide the number of conscripts, 23 December 2021," 23 December 2021. In Russia, the number of contract soldiers is more than twice the number of conscripts - BΠK.name (vpk.name) (Accessed 29 March 2022).
- 46 The Military Balance 2022, International Institute for Strategic Studies, London: Routledge, 2022, p. 194.
- The Moscow Times has regularly reported on hazing as an enduring problem in the Russian armed forces: Alexey Zhabin, "More Than a Decade After Military Reform, Hazing still Plagues the Russian Army," The Moscow Times, 18 February 2022. More Than a Decade After
   <u>Military Reform, Hazing Still Plagues the Russian Army The Moscow Times</u> (Accessed 4 May 2022); "High Suicide Rate Plagues Russian
   Military, Lawmaker Says", Moscow Times, 18 February 2020. <u>High Suicide Rate Plagues Russian Military, Lawmaker Says The Moscow Times</u> (Accessed 4 May 2022)
- 48 Natalia Zubarevich, "chetyre rossia" [Four Russias], *Vedomosti*, 30 December 2011. <u>Наталья Зубаревич: Четыре России Ведомости</u> (vedomosti.ru) (Accessed 22 April 2022)
- 49 Mikhail Pirogovsky, "The Four Russias and Ukraine", *The Moscow Times*, 20 April 2022. <u>The Four Russias and Ukraine The Moscow Times</u> (Accessed 22 April 2022)
- 50 Viktor Jerofejew über Putin und den Krieg [Viktor Yerofeev on Putin and the war], Kulturzeit, 3SAT, 20 April 2022. <u>Viktor Jerofejew über Putin</u> und den Krieg (Accessed 22 April 2022)
- 51 Marlene Laruelle, "How Islam Will Change Russia", Jamestown Foundation, 13 September 2016. How Islam Will Change Russia Jamestown (Accessed 22 April 2022)
- 52 We refer here also to the work of the Ingushetian human rights activist Zarina Sautieva: Zarina Sautieva, "The North Caucasus in the Ukraine War: Only Cemeteries at the Rear," *The Russia File*, Wilson Center, 3 May 2022. <u>The North Caucasus in the Ukrainian War: Only Cemeteries at</u> <u>the Rear | Wilson Center</u> (Accessed 4 May 2022)
- 53 Robert E. Hamilton, Chris Miller and Aaron Stein, Russia's War in Syria, Assessing Russian Military Capabilities and lessons Learned, Foreign Policy Research Institute, 2020, p. 76; Emil Souleimanov, Russian army ceases conscription in Dagestan, The Central Asia-Caucasus Analyst, 28 November 2012. <u>RUSSIAN ARMY CEASES CONSCRIPTION IN DAGESTAN (cacianalyst.org)</u> (Accessed 22 April 2022)
- 54 "The Impulse to save lives is gone. The Soldiers' Mothers of St. Petersburg helps desperate parents find their children. They say morale is at an all-time low.", *Meduza*, 11 March 2022. <u>'The impulse to save lives is gone' The Soldiers' Mothers of St. Petersburg helps desperate parents</u> <u>find their children. They say morale is at an all-time low. — Meduza</u> (Accessed 22 April 2022)
- 55 Kirill Shamiev, "The Risks of Creating A Fully Professional Army in Russia," *Riddle Russia*, 24 May 2018. <u>The Risks of Creating A Fully</u> <u>Professional Army in Russia – Riddle Russia (ridl.io)</u> (Accessed 22 April 2022)
- 56 "Military Power," Levada Center, 7 July 2019. <u>MILITARY POWER Levada-Center</u> (Accessed 22 April 2022); Jacob Poushter, six Charts showing how Russians see their country's place in the world, PEW Research Center, 12 June 2015. <u>6 charts showing how Russians see their country</u> and the world | Pew Research Center (Accessed 27 March 2022), Dorothy Manevich, four charts on how Russians see their country's place in the world, PEW Research Center, 21 June 2017. and <u>4 charts on how Russians see their country's place in the world | Pew Research Center</u> (Accessed 27 March 2022).

- 57 "Military Conscription" Levada-Center, 13 July 2021. Military conscription Levada-Center (Accessed 22 April 2022)
- 58 Joris Van Bladel, Op. Cit., 2004, p. 54.
- 59 See also, Bryn Rosenfeld, The Autocratic Middle Class, How State Dependency Reduces the Demand for Democracy, Princeton: Princeton: University Press, 2021; Natalia Zubarevich, "Four Russias: the new Political reality", Open Democracy, 1 February 2016. Four Russias: the new political reality | openDemocracy (Accessed 22 April 2022); Svetlana Erpyleva, "Why do Russians support the War against Ukraine?", Open Democracy, 16 April 2022. Why Russians support the war against Ukraine | openDemocracy (Accessed 22 April 2022); Gleb Napreenko, "Scratch a Russian liberal and you'll find an educated conservative": an interview with sociologist Greg Yudin, Lefteast, 23 March 2017. "Scratch a Russian liberal and you'll find an educated conservative": an interview with sociologist Greg Yudin Lefteast (Accessed 19 April 2022); Anne Nivat, Un continent derrière Poutine? [A continent behind Putin?], Paris: éditions du Seuil, 2018.
- 60 Yuri Levada, B. Dubin, A. Levinson, Lev Gudov, and N. Zorkaja, Prostoi sovetskii chelovek: Opyt socialnogo portreta na rubezhe 1990 godov.[ Simple Soviet People: The Experience of a Social Portrait at the Turn of the 1990s] Moskva, 1993; Maxim Trudolyubov, "Who Us "Soviet Man" Today? An Interview with Levada Center's Lev Gukov, *The Russia File*, Wilson Center, 28 May 2019. <u>Who Is "Soviet Man" Today? An Interview</u> with Levada Center's Lev Gukov | Wilson Center (Accessed 19 April 2022); "Russia's Wily Man", SRB Podcast with Joshua Yaffa, 24 July 2020. <u>Russia's Wily Man - SRB Podcast</u> (Accessed 19 April 2022)
- 61 Svetlana Alexievich, Second-hand Time: The Last of the Soviets, New York: Random House, 2016.
- 62 Aleksandr Asmolov, "sovetskiy chelovek okazalsya na redkost' moshchnoy konstruktsiyey" [the soviet man has turned out to be an unusually powerful structure], mirovoy krizis [*world crisis*]. 31 October 2017. <u>«Советский человек оказался на редкость мощной конструкцией» /</u> <u>Александр Асмолов (worldcrisis.ru) (</u>Accessed 18 April 2022)
- Dina Smeltz and Lily Wojtowicz, "Russians think they're engaged in a heroic struggle with the West", Washington Post, 14 April 2022. Do
   <u>Russians support Putin's war in Ukraine? The Washington Post</u> (Accessed 19 April 2022); Svetlana Erpyleva, Why do Russians support the war against Ukraine?, Open Democracy, 16 April 2022. Why Russians support the war against Ukraine | openDemocracy (Accessed 19 April 2022)
   Michail Schishkin, "Das Paradox der Lüge", in: Fritz Pleitgen and Michail Schischkin, Frieden oder Kreig, Russland under der Westen eine
- 64 Michail Schishkin, "Das Paradox der Luge", in: Fritz Piergen and Michail Schischkin, Frieden oder Kreig, Russland under der Westen eine annaäherung, Müchen: Wilhelm Heyne Verlag, 2021, p. 45.
- 65 "Kto gibnet na voyne s Ukrainoy. Issledovaniye «Mediazony»" [Who dies in the war with Ukraine], *Mediazona*, 25 April 2022. <u>Кто гибнет на</u> войне с Украиной. Исследование «Медиазоны» (zona.media) (Accessed 28 April 2022)
- 66 Jeanne Meserve talks with retired Army General Kevin Ryan about the Russian Military's chaos in Ukraine, "Russian Killers, American Plotters", SpyTalk, 22 April 2022. Russian Killers, American Plotters – SpyTalk – Podcast – Podtail (Accessed 24 April 2022)
- 67 Ukraine Conflict, Kadyrovtsy and Chechnya, SpecialEurasia, 25 February 2022. Ukraine conflict, kadyrovtsy, and Chechnya (specialEurasia.com) (Accessed 28 April 2022); Munira Mustaffa, "The Kadyrovtsy: Putin's Force Multiplier or Propaganda Tool?" Newsline Institute, 4 March 2022. The Kadyrovtsy: Putin's Force Multiplier or Propaganda Tool? - New Lines Institute (Accessed 28 April 2022); Eliza Kenenbaeva, "For Money or a Pasport: Many Kyrgyz Fighting Alongside Russians in Ukraine", Radio Free Europe/ Radio Liberty, 10 April 2022. For Money Or A Passport: Many Kyrgyz Fighting Alongside Russians In Ukraine (rferl.org) (Accessed 28 April 2022); Guy Faulconbridge, "Putin says Russia to use Middle East volunteer fighters", Reuters, 11 March 2022. Putin says Russia to use Middle East volunteer fighters | Reuters (Accessed 28 April 2022)
- 68 Andrei Soldatov and Irina Borogan, "Vicious Blame Game Erupt Among Putin's Security Forces", *The Moscow Times*, 27 April 2022. <u>Vicious</u> Blame Game Erupts Among Putin's Security Forces - The Moscow Times (Accessed 28 April 2022)
- Denis Gubashov, "«Spetsoperatsiya» dlya depresyvnykh rehioniv Rosiyi. Yak Putin cherez viynu v Ukrayini pozbavlyayet'sya problemnoyi molodi" ["Special operation" for depressed regions of Russia. How Putin gets rid of troubled youth because of the war in Ukraine.], *Texty*, 2
   May 2022. <u>"Спецоперація" для депресивних регіонів Росії. Як Путін через війну в Україні позбавляється проблемної молоді Тексти. org.ua (texty.org.ua)</u> (Accessed 5 May 2022)
- 70 So far [5 May 2022], the Russian Ministry of Defense has only twice communicated about losses: on 2 and 25 March, where they reported respectively 498 and 1.351 people killed in action.
- 71 "Kto gibnet na voyne s Ukrainoy. Issledovaniye «Mediazony»" [Who dies in the war with Ukraine], *Mediazona*, 25 April 2022. <u>Кто гибнет на</u>войне с Украиной. Исследование «Медиазоны» (zona.media) (Accessed 28 April 2022)
- 72 Vladimir Sevrinovski, "Vam, russkim, ne o chem bespokoit'sya. Kavkaztsy vse sdelayut" [You Russians have nothing to worry about. Caucasians will do everything"], Meduza, 10 April 2022. <u>«Вам, русским, не о чем беспокоиться. Кавказцы все сделают» Дагестан рекордсмен</u> по количеству солдатских гробов из Украины. Вот что думают об этом в самой республике. Репортаж Владимира Севриновского Meduza (Accessed 28 April 2022)
- 73 "U menya panika. Gde moy rebenok?" [I am in panic. Where is my child?], Meduza, 24 February 2022. «У меня паника. Где мой ребенок?». На войну с Украиной отправляют российских солдат-срочников, утверждают их родные. Вот что они рассказали «Медузе» — Meduza (Accessed 28 April 2022)

- 74 Timofey Pnin, "Vyslushivat' vashi eti isteriki sovsem ne khochetsya" [I don't want to listen to your tantrums.], Meduza, 19 April 2022. «Выслушивать ваши эти истерики совсем не хочется». Что отвечают матери срочника, пропавшего без вести после гибели «Москвы» (zona.media) (Accessed 28 April 2022); Neil Macfarquhar and Alina Lobzina, "With sunken warship, Russian disinformation faces a test", New York Times, 21 April 2022. With Moskva Warship Sunken, Russia Disinformation Faces a Test - The New York Times (nytimes.com) (Accessed 28 April 2022); Timofei Rozhanskiy, Valeria Yehoshyna and Heorhiy Shabayev, "Mothers of The Moskva: For Relatives of Missing Sailors, A Lack of Information Fuels Grief", Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 20 April 2022. Mothers Of The Moskva: For Relatives Of Missing Sailors, A Lack Of Information Fuels Grief (rferl.org) (Accessed 28 April 2022)
- 75 Andrew E. Kramer, "Russian Blunders in Chernobyl: 'They Came and Did Whatever They Wanted", *New York Times*, 8 April 2022. <u>Russian</u> <u>Blunders in Chernobyl: 'They Came and Did Whatever They Wanted' - The New York Times (nytimes.com)</u> (accessed 20 April 2022)
- 76 "Over 2000 bodies of Russian soldiers killed in Donbas arrive to Russia", Euromedanpress, 2 September 2014. Over 2000 bodies of Russian soldiers killed in Donbas arrive to Russia | Euromaidan Press (accessed 4 May 2022); "An Open Secret: How Russia Hides Its Soldiers Killed in the Donbas", Hromadske International, 1 August 2018. An Open Secret: How Russia Hides Its Soldiers Killed in the Donbas (hromadske.ua) (Accessed 4 May 2022)
- "They Drink a Lot, Sell Their Fuel": Belarusians Give Low Marks to Russian Troops Deployed For Drills", Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 19
   February 2022. <u>'They Drink A Lot, Sell Their Fuel': Belarusians Give Low Marks To Russian Troops Deployed For Drills (rferl.org)</u> (Accessed 4 May 2022)
- "Belarusians Say Russian Soldiers Are selling Equipment and Other Items Looted from Ukraine", *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, 2 April 2022.
   <u>Belarusians Say Russian Soldiers Are Selling Equipment And Other Items Looted From Ukraine (rferl.org)</u> (Accessed 30 April 2022)







Royal Institute for International Relations

The opinions expressed in this Publication are those of the author(s) alone, and they do not necessarily reflect the views of the Egmont Institute. Founded in 1947, EGMONT – Royal Institute for International Relations is an independent and non-profit Brussels-based think tank dedicated to interdisciplinary research.

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise without the permission of the publishers.

#### www.egmontinstitute.be

© Egmont Institute, May 2022 © Author(s), May 2022